Enhanced Probabilistic Broadcasting Scheme for Routing in

MANETs

Abdalla Musbah Omar Hanashi

PhD

2009

Enhanced Probabilistic Broadcasting Scheme for Routing in MANETs

An investigation in the design analysis and performance evaluation of an enhanced probabilistic broadcasting scheme for on-demand routing protocols in mobile ad-hoc networks

Abdalla Musbah Omar Hanashi

A thesis submitted for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Computing School of Informatics

University of Bradford

2009

© Abdalla Musbah Omar Hanashi 2009

Enhanced Probabilistic Broadcasting Scheme for Routing in MANETs, Abdalla Musbah Omar Hanashi AODV, MANETs, Probabilistic Broadcasting, reachability, Performance, Collisions, Contention, Relays

Abstract

Broadcasting is an essential and effective data propagation mechanism with several important applications, such as route discovery, address resolution and many other network services. Though data broadcasting has many advantages, it can also cause a high degree of contention, collision and congestion, leading to what is known as "broadcast storm problems". Broadcasting has traditionally been based on the flooding protocol, which simply overflows the network with a high number of rebroadcast messages until these reach all the network nodes. A good probabilistic broadcast protocol can achieve high saved rebroadcast (SRB), low collision and a lower number of relays.

When a node is in a sparse region of the network, rebroadcasting is relatively more important while the potential redundancy of rebroadcast is low because there are few neighbours which might rebroadcast the packet unnecessarily. Further, in such a situation, contention over the wireless medium resulting from Redundant broadcasts is not as serious as in scenarios with medium or high density node populations. This research proposes a dynamic probabilistic approach that dynamically fine-tunes the rebroadcast probability according to the number of neighbouring nodes distributed in the ad-hoc network for routing request packets (RREQs) without requiring the assistance of distance measurements or location-determination devices. The main goal of this approach is to reduce the number of rebroadcast packets and collisions in the network. The performance of the proposed approach is investigated and compared with simple AODV, fixed-probabilistic and adjusted-probabilistic flooding [1] schemes using the GloMoSim network simulator and a number of important MANET parameters, including node speed, traffic load and node density under a Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility model. Performance results reveal that the proposed approach is able to achieve higher SRB and less collision as well as a lower number of relays than fixed probabilistic, simple AODV and adjusted-probabilistic flooding.

In this research, extensive simulation experiments have been conducted in order to study and analyse the proposed dynamic probabilistic approach under different mobility models. The mobility model is designed to describe the movement pattern of mobile customers, and how their position, velocity and acceleration change over time.

In this study, a new enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme is presented. The rebroadcast probability p will be calculated dynamically and the rebroadcasting decision will be based on the average number of nodes in the ad-hoc networks. The performance of the new enhanced algorithm is evaluated and compared to the simple AODV, fixed-probabilistic, adjusted-probabilistic and dynamic-probabilistic flooding schemes. It is demonstrated that the new algorithm has superior performance characteristics in terms of collision, relays and SRB.

Finally, the proposed schemes are tested and evaluated through a set of experiments under different mobility models to demonstrate the relative merits and capabilities of these schemes.

Acknowledgements

First of all, thanks to <u>ALLAH</u> for giving me the ability to complete this work.

This thesis arose in part out of years of research conducted since my arrival at the University of Bradford. I am pleased to now have the opportunity to express my gratitude to all those who have stood by me for the duration of my PhD.

In the second place I would like to express my gratitude to Prof. Arfan Awan for his supervision, advice and guidance from the very early stages of this research. Most importantly, he provided me unflinching encouragement and support in various ways. His highly directed guidance, integral view on research and mission to produce only high-quality work has no less left a deep impression on me. I am indebted to him more than he knows. Without Prof. Arfan support I would not have achieved the objectives of my research.

I feel a deep sense of gratitude to my parents, who have been a constant source of inspiration to me. It is their love and encouragement that have made this long journey full of joy. Special gratitude is due to my brothers and sisters for their loving support.

I also owe loving thanks to my wife for her love and patience during the PhD period. One of our best experiences throughout this period came from our children, who provided an additional, joyful dimension to our life mission.

My acknowledgements would not be complete without expressing due regards and gratitude to all my friends and colleagues at the University of Bradford who constantly provided emotional support and took care of me in many ways.

Publications

- M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, I. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Performance evaluation of dynamic probabilistic broadcasting for flooding in mobile ad hoc networks", International Journal of Simulation Modeling Practice and Theory, vol. 17, pp. 364-375, 2009.
- M. Hanashi, I. Awan, and M. Woodward,"Performance Evaluation with Different Mobility Models for Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding in MANETs", International Journal of Mobile Information Systems, IOS Press, vol.5, pp. 65-80, 2009.
- M. Hanashi, I. Awan, and M. Woodward," Performance Evaluation Based on Simulation of Improving Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding in MANETs", in Proceedings of the IEEE 23rd International Conference on Advanced Information Networking and Applications, IEEE Computer Society, pp. 458-463, 2009.
- A. M. Hanashi. I. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Improving Route Discovery of Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding in On-Demand Routing Protocols for MANETs", Proceedings of the 16th Telecommunication forum TELFOR 2008, Serbia, Belgrade, September 2008, pp. 89-92
- M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, I. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding Performance Evaluation of On-Demand Routing Protocols in

MANETs," in Proceedings of the 2008 International Conference on Complex, Intelligent and Software Intensive Systems - Volume 00: IEEE Computer Society, pp. 200-204, 2008.

- M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, M. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Performance evaluation of dynamic probabilistic flooding under different mobility models in MANETs," in International Conference on Parallel and Distributed Systems, IEEE Computer Society ,vol.2, pp.1-6, December 2007.
- M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, I. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Performance Analysis of Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding in On-Demand Routing Protocols for MANETs", Proc. 8th annual postgraduate Symposium(PGNET 2007), pp. 229-232, 28-29 June 2007, Liverpool, England.
- M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, I. Awan, and M. Woodward. (2007), "Performance Analysis of Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding in On-Demand Routing Protocols for MANETs". Proceedings of the eighth Informatics Workshop, Bradford, UK, ISBN: 978 1 85143 246 2, pp. 149-152.

Table of Contents

A	BSTRA	СТ	II
A	CKNOV	VLEDGEMENTS	IV
Р	UBLICA	ATIONS	V
Т	ABLE O	DF CONTENTS	VII
L	JST OF	FIGURES	XI
L	JST OF	TABLES	XV
L	LIST OF	ABBREVIATIONS	XVI
1	CHA	APTER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
	1.1	BACKGROUND	1
	1.2	MOTIVATION	4
	1.3	RESEARCH AIMS	6
	1.4	ORIGINAL CONTRIBUTIONS	7
	1.5	OUTLINE OF THE THESIS	9
2	CHA	APTER 2 AN OVERVIEW OF MANETS	
	2.1	INTRODUCTION	
	2.2	FEATURES OF MANETS	
	2.3	APPLICATIONS OF MANETS	
	2.4	ADVANTAGES AND DISADVANTAGES OF WLANS	
	2.5	ROUTING PRINCIPLES IN MANETS	
	2.5.1	Table-driven Routing Protocols (Proactive)	
	2.5.2	2 On-demand Routing Protocols (Reactive)	
	2.6	BROADCASTING IN MANETS	
	2.6.1	Applications of Broadcasting	

	2.6.2	Characteristics of Broadcasting	21
	2.7	THE BROADCAST STORM PROBLEM	23
	2.7.1	Redundant Rebroadcast	23
	2.7.2	Contention	23
	2.7.3	Collision	24
	2.7.4	Prevention of Infinite Loops	25
	2.8	EXISTING BROADCAST ALGORITHMS IN MANETS	25
	2.8.1	Neighbour-knowledge-based Schemes	26
	2.8.2	Distance-based Schemes	29
	2.8.3	Location-based Schemes	30
	2.8.4	Blind Flooding	31
	2.8.5	Counter-based Schemes	31
	2.8.6	Probabilistic Schemes	32
	2.9	AD-HOC ON-DEMAND DISTANCE VECTOR (AODV) ROUTING	35
	2.10	PERFORMANCE EVALUATION TECHNIQUES	37
	2.10.1	l Experimental Measurement Technique	37
	2.10.2	2 Theoretical/Analytical Modelling Technique	38
	2.10.3	3 Simulation Technique	<i>3</i> 8
	2.11	JUSTIFICATION OF THE METHOD OF RESEARCH	39
	2.12	SUMMARY	41
3	СНА	PTER 3 DYNAMIC PROBABILISTIC BROADCASTING FLOODING SCHEM	E
F	OR ROU	TING PROTOCOLS IN MANETS	42
	3 1	INTRODUCTION	12
	3.2	PROPOSED DVNAMIC PROBABILISTIC BROADCASTING SCHEME	42
	3.2	SIMULATION SCENARIOS AND CONFIGURATION	44 <u>4</u> 9
	3.4	PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS AND EVALUATION	51
	341	Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)	52
	342	Collisions	58
	3.4.3	Reachability	61
	2		

	3.4.4	Latency	63
	3.5	SUMMARY	66
4	СНА	PTER 4 PERFORMANCE EVALUATION OF A DYNAMIC PROBABILISTIC	
В	ROADC	ASTING FLOODING SCHEME UNDER DIFFERENT MOBILITY MODELS IN	
N	IANETS		68
	4.1	Ιντροριζετιον	68
	4.1	SIMULATION SCENARIOS AND CONFIGURATION	00
	421	Mobility Models	0)
	4.3	PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS AND EVALUATION	70
	431	Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)	7 1
	432	Collisions	/ / 79
	4.4	SUMMARY	83
	1.1		05
5	СНА	PTER 5 ENHANCED DYNAMIC PROBABILISTIC SCHEME	85
	5.1	INTRODUCTION	85
	5.2	THE ENHANCED DYNAMIC PROBABILISTIC BROADCASTING SCHEME	86
	5.3	SIMULATION SCENARIOS AND CONFIGURATION	89
	5.4	PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS AND EVALUATION	90
	5.4.1	Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)	90
	5.4.2	Collisions	95
	5.4.3	Reachability	98
	5.5	SUMMARY	. 101
6	CHA	PTER 6 COMPARATIVE PERFORMANCE ANALYSIS	103
	6.1	INTRODUCTION	. 103
	6.2	SIMULATION SCENARIOS	103
	6.3	PERFORMANCE COMPARISON	. 105
	6.3.1	Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)	. 105
	6.3.2	Collision	. 110
	6.3.3	Reachability	. 112

	6.4	EVALUATION OF THE P-AODV AND EDP-AODV ALGORITHMS	113
	6.5	SUMMARY	114
7	СНА	PTER 7 CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE WORK	115
	7.1	CONCLUSIONS	115
	7.2	FUTURE WORK	118
REFERENCES			

List of Figures

Figure 2-1:A simple mobile ad-hoc network	14
Figure 2-2: Demonstration of redundant rebroadcast and contention	23
Figure 2-3: Demonstration of collision	25
Figure 3-1: a. Sparse region and b. dense region	
Figure 3-2: Dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm	
Figure 3-3: Collisions versus traffic load	
Figure 3-4: Reachability versus traffic load	
Figure 3-5: Network Topology	51
Figure 3-6: SRB versus traffic load	55
Figure 3-7: SRB versus mobility	55
Figure 3-8: SRB versus traffic load	
Figure 3-9: Relays versus traffic load	
Figure 3-10: Relays versus mobility	57
Figure 3-11: Relays versus traffic load	57
Figure 3-12: Number of collisions versus traffic load	59
Figure 3-13: Number of collisions versus mobility	60
Figure 3-14: Number of collisions versus traffic load	60
Figure 3-15: Reachability versus traffic load	62
Figure 3-16: Reachability Vs. Traffic Load	63
Figure 3-17: Latency versus traffic load	65
Figure 3-18: Latency versus traffic load	66

Figure 4-1: Example of mobile station movement in the RWP model71
Figure 4-2: Example of mobile station movement in the Manhattan mobility model
Figure 4-3: Example of mobile station movement in the RPGM model73
Figure 4-4: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and fixed
probabilistic flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario
Figure 4-5: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and fixed
probabilistic flooding schemes for the Manhattan mobility model scenario75
Figure 4-6: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and fixed
probabilistic flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario
Figure 4-4-7: Comparison of relays between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic
and blind flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario
Figure 4-8: Comparison of relays between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic
and blind flooding schemes for the Manhattan mobility model scenario
Figure 4-9: Comparison of relays between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic
and blind flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario77
Figure 4-10: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed
probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario
Figure 4-11: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed
probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the Manhattan Grid (MG) mobility model
scenario
Figure 4-12: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed
probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario
Figure 4-13: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and adjusted
probabilistic
Figure 5-1: Enhanced dynamic probabilistic algorithm

Figure 5-2: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic,
adjusted probabilistic and dynamic probabilistic flooding schemes for the RWP mobility
model scenario91
Figure 5-3: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
probabilistic and dynamic probabilistic flooding schemes for the Manhattan mobility model
scenario91
Figure 5-4: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic,
adjusted probabilistic and dynamic probabilistic flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility
model scenario92
Figure 5-5: Relays comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RWP mobility
model scenario94
Figure 5-6: Relays comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the Manhattan
mobility model scenario94
Figure 5-7: Relays comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RPGM model
scenario95
Figure 5-8: Collision comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
pprobabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RWP
mobility model scenario96
Figure 5-9: Collision comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the Manhattan
mobility model scenario97
Figure 5-10: Collision comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted
probabilistic , dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RPGM
mobility model scenario97

Figure 5-11: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic,
adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RWP
mobility model scenario
Figure 5-12: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic,
adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the MG
mobility model scenario100
Figure 5-13: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic,
adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the
RPGM model scenario101
Figure 6-1: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and
adjusted probabilistic flooding schemes106
Figure 6-2: Comparison of saved rebroadcast for the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding
scheme under RWP, RPGM and MG mobility models107
Figure 6-3: Comparison of saved rebroadcast for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic
flooding scheme under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models108
Figure 6-4: Comparison of relays for the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under
RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models109
Figure 6-5: Comparison of relays for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme
under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models110
Figure 6-6: Comarison of collision for the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under
RWP, RPGM and MG mobility models111
Figure 6-7: Comparison of collisions for the proposed enhanced probabilistic flooding scheme
under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models112
Figure 6-8: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced probabilistic flooding scheme
under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models113

List of Tables

Table 3.1: Simulation Parameters	50
Table 4.1: Simulation Parameters.	70
Table 5.1: Simulation Parameters	89
Table 6.1 Simulation Parameters for P-AODV	104
Table 6.2 Simulation Parameters for EDP-AODV	104

List of Abbreviations

AODV	Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector
CBR	Constant Bit Rate
CSMA/CA	Carrier Sense Multiple Accesses with Collision Avoidance
DSDV	Destination-Sequenced Distance-Vector Routing
DSR	Dynamic Source Routing
GloMoSim	Global Mobile Information System Simulator
GPS	Global Position System
IEEE	Institute of Electrical and Electronics Engineers
IETF	Internet Engineering Task Force
MAC	Medium Access Control
MANETs	Mobile Ad-hoc Networks
MG	Manhattan Grid Mobility
OLSR	Optimised Link State Routing
PDA	Personal Digital Assistants
RAD	Random Accesses Delay
RFC	Distributed Fair Scheduling
RPGM	Reference Point Group Mobility
RREP	Route Reply
RREQ	Route Request
RWP	Random Waypoint
SBA	Scalable Broadcast Algorithm

- SRB Saved Rebroadcast
- TORA Temporally Ordered Routing Algorithm
- TTL Time To Live
- WLANs Wireless Local Area Networks

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Background

Flooding is one of the earliest broadcast mechanisms used in wired and wireless networks. Upon receiving the message for the first time, each node in the network rebroadcasts a message to its neighbours. While flooding is simple and easy to implement, it can affect the performance of a network, and may lead to a serious problem, often known as the "broadcast storm problem" [2-4], which is characterised by a large number of redundant rebroadcast packets, collision and network bandwidth contention. Ni *et al.* [2] have studied the flooding protocol experimentally and analytically. Their results have indicated that rebroadcast could provide at most 61% additional coverage and only 41% additional coverage in average over that already covered by the previous broadcast attempt. Consequently, they have concluded that retransmits are very costly and should be used advisedly. The authors in [2] have classified existing broadcasting techniques into five classes are: 1) probabilistic, 2) distance-based, 3) counter-based, 4) cluster-based, and 5) location-based. A brief description of each is provided below:

- 1. In the **probabilistic** scheme, a host node rebroadcasts messages according to a certain probability.
- 2. The **distance-based** scheme uses the relational distance between a host node and the previous sender to decide whether or not to rebroadcast a message.
- 3. In the **counter-based** scheme, a node determines whether or not to rebroadcast a message by counting the number of the same messages it has received during a random period of time. The counter-based scheme assumes that the expected additional coverage is so small that rebroadcast would be ineffective when the number of received broadcast messages exceeds a certain threshold value.
- 4. The cluster-based scheme divides the ad-hoc network into several clusters of mobile nodes. Every cluster has one cluster head and a number of gateways. The cluster head is a representative of the cluster, whose rebroadcast can cover all hosts in that cluster. Only gateways can communicate with other clusters, with responsibilities to disseminate the broadcast message to other clusters.
- 5. The **location-based** scheme rebroadcasts the message if the additional, coverage due to the new emission, is larger than a certain pre-determined threshold value.

Another classification for broadcasting techniques in MANETs can also be found in [4]. This study has classified broadcasting techniques into the following four flooding

categories: 1) simple, 2) probability-based, 3) area-based, and 4) neighbour-knowledge. In the simple flooding scheme, each node rebroadcasts to its neighbours as a response to every recently received message. The probability-based scheme is a very simple method of controlling message floods. Every node rebroadcasts with a fixed probability p [5, 6]. Clearly, when p=1, this scheme is similar to simple flooding. In the area-based scheme, a node determines whether or not to rebroadcast a packet by calculating and using its additional coverage area [2]. The neighbour-knowledge scheme [4] maintains neighbouring node information to decide who should rebroadcast. This method requires mobile hosts to explicitly exchange neighbourhood information amongst themselves using periodic Hello packets. The neighbour list at the present host is added to every broadcast packet. When the packets arrive at the neighbours of the present host, every neighbour compares its neighbour list with the list recorded in the packets. It rebroadcasts the packets if not all of its own neighbours are included in the list recorded in the packets. The length of the period affects the performance of this approach. Very short periods could cause contention or collision while too long periods may debase the protocol's ability to deal with mobility.

Cartigny and Simplot [7] have described a probabilistic scheme where the probability p of a node for retransmitting a message is computed from the local density n (i.e., the number of neighbours) and a fixed value k for the efficiency parameter to achieve the reachability of the broadcast. This technique has the drawback of being locally uniform. In fact, each node in a given area receives a broadcast and determines the probability according to a constant efficiency parameter (to achieve some reachability) and from the local density [7].

Zhang and Dharma [8, 9] have also described a dynamic probabilistic scheme that uses a combination of probabilistic and counter-based schemes. This scheme dynamically adjusts the rebroadcast probability p at every mobile host according to the value of the packet counters. The value of the packet counter does not necessarily correspond to the exact number of neighbours from the current host, since some of its neighbours may have suppressed their rebroadcasts according to their local rebroadcast probability. On the other hand, the decision to rebroadcast is made after a random delay, which increases latency (the start time of a broadcast was recorded as well as the time when the broadcast packet reached the last node. The difference between these two values is used as the broadcast latency).

Bani Yassein *et al.* [1, 10] have proposed a fixed pair of adjusted probabilistic broadcasting scheme where the forwarding probability p is adjusted by the local topology information. Topology information is obtained by proactive exchange of Hello packets between neighbours to construct a 1-hop neighbour list at every host.

1.2 Motivation

Broadcasting is an active research topic and has wide applications in MANETs. For example, it is used in the route-discovery technique of several well-known routing protocols [11-15], such as Route Request (RREQ) and Route Reply (RREP), [12, 13,

16]. Blind flooding is very simple to implement, but often leads to the broadcast storm problem. One solution for improving the deleterious performance effects of this is to provide efficient probabilistic broadcast algorithms that aim to reduce the number of rebroadcast packets while guaranteeing that most or all nodes receive the packet. Although probabilistic flooding schemes have been around for a relatively long time, so far there has not been any attempt to analyse their performance behaviour in a MANET environment. Moreover, no study has analysed the performance of probabilistic flooding taking into account the effects of a number of important system parameters in MANETs, such as traffic load, node speed and network density under different mobility models.

In most existing probabilistic techniques that have been put forward in the literature [2, 3, 5-7, 17, 18], the rebroadcast probability at a received node is fixed, resulting in low reachability (as discussed in [2, 3]). One of the reasons for this is that each node in the network has the same probability of retransmitting a packet despite the number of neighbouring nodes. In dense networks, multiple nodes share similar transmission ranges. Therefore, these probabilities control the number of rebroadcasts and might thus save network resources without affecting reachability. Note that in sparse networks there is considerably less shared coverage, which means that some nodes will not receive all the broadcast packets unless the probability parameter is high. Therefore, the rebroadcast probability should be set in a different value from one node to another in order to calculate a given node's coverage.

The rebroadcast probability p should vary in different areas. In a sparser area, the rebroadcast probability is larger whilst in a denser area, the probability is lower. A

higher value of p means a higher number of redundant rebroadcasts while a smaller value of p means lower reachability. In order to achieve both high saved broadcast and high reachability when network topology changes frequently, the rebroadcast probability should be set high for nodes located in sparse areas and low for nodes located in dense areas. These issues motivate the investigation of techniques for enhancing the performance of the routing protocol.

This research investigates the performance of new probabilistic flooding algorithms where the value of rebroadcast probability p is dynamically calculated at each mobile host according to the number of its neighbouring nodes to increase reachability and SRB as well as reducing the collision ratio.

1.3 Research Aims

The main aim of this research is to design and implement a dynamic probabilistic broadcasting algorithm incorporated in the Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector (AODV) Routing protocol, one of the better-known and better-studied algorithms over recent years that employ simple flooding, in order to reduce the number of rebroadcast packets.

To achieve this aim, the objectives are:

• To analyse in depth the performance behaviour of probabilistic flooding techniques in a MANETs environment.

- To investigate and improve the Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector (AODV) routing protocol in MANETs.
- To investigate the performance impact of a number of important parameters in MANETs, including node speed, traffic load and network density, using extensive simulations.
- To study and analyse the topological characteristics of a MANET when nodes move according to the widely adopted Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility model using a short Hello interval so as to keep up-to-date neighbourhood information in the dynamic network environment.
- To develop a dynamic probabilistic broadcasting scheme for MANETs in order to reduce the number of redundant rebroadcasts and collisions.
- To evaluate the performance of a dynamic probabilistic broadcasting scheme in MANETs using different mobility models.
- To develop an enhanced dynamic probabilistic scheme to increase the SRB.
- To compare the proposed dynamic probabilistic schemes with existing approaches to demonstrate their merits and capabilities.

1.4 Original Contributions

Original contributions are:

- The proposal of new probabilistic flooding algorithms where each node dynamically sets the rebroadcast probability according to information about the number of its neighbouring nodes in order to reduce redundancy, contention and collision. This is done based on the proactive exchange of Hello packets between neighbouring nodes and without the need for the assistance of distance measurements or exact location-determination devices. The rebroadcast probability would be low when the number of neighbouring nodes is high, i.e. the host is in dense area, and the probability would be high when the number of neighbouring nodes is low, i.e. the host is in sparse area. The proposed algorithm is referred to as Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding.
- The broadcast storm problem in MANETs is studied. In particular, we use the GloMoSim network simulator (version 2.03) and CBR traffic generator to conduct extensive experiments to evaluate the behaviour of the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm under different mobility models.
- In order to achieve high SRB while keeping reachability acceptable, a new algorithm is proposed, referred to as Enhanced Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding, which is a further refinement of the algorithm first proposed. While with the first algorithm the broadcasting probability is calculated dynamically according to the information about the number of neighbouring nodes, in the second proposed algorithm the rebroadcast probability will also be calculated dynamically but will be based on the average number of nodes in the ad-hoc network.

As stated above, there have been a number of research studies on probabilistic flooding, including the one laid out above. However, so far there has been comparatively little activity in the investigation of the performance merits of probabilistic flooding algorithms in real applications. In an effort to fill this gap, this research assesses the impact of probabilistic flooding on the performance of AODV, one of the better-known and widely studied routing protocols over the past few years. AODV sets up routes on demand in order to minimise the traffic generated due to broadcasting RREQ packets. AODV is considered to be a pure on-demand routing protocol since nodes that are not in the selected path to a destination do not participate in routing decisions or maintain any routes. Routes in AODV are discovered and established and maintained only when and as long as needed. To ensure loop freedom during message routing, sequence numbers are created and updated by each node as used. The sequence numbers also allow the nodes to select the most recent route to a given destination node. Our newly proposed algorithms, adjusted probabilistic flooding [1, 10] and fixed probabilistic flooding are incorporated into AODV and compared against the traditional AODV version that employs simple flooding [1] using the GloMoSim (2.03) network simulator under different mobility models.

1.5 Outline of the Thesis

The rest of the thesis is organized as follows.

Chapter 2 describes Wireless Local Area Networks (WLANs), including their types, advantages/disadvantages, current routing principle and types in MANETs. Moreover,

this chapter gives an overview of broadcasting in MANETs and the broadcast storm problem that results in the serious degradation of network performance due to extreme redundant retransmission, collision and contention. Chapter 2 also reviews existing broadcast algorithms in MANETs.

Chapter 3 presents the new idea and the algorithm of the dynamic probabilistic broadcasting scheme. It then goes on to describe the experimental scenarios and the setting of simulation parameters. Additionally, this chapter presents and analyses the performance results of the dynamic algorithm for static and mobility nodes when nodes move according to the Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility model.

Chapter 4 describes the important mobility models of MANETs before presenting simulation scenarios and analysing the performance results of the dynamic probabilistic scheme under different mobility models.

Chapter 5 introduces the Enhanced Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding algorithm and presents the simulation scenarios and parameters. Comprehensive performance evaluation of the Enhanced Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding algorithm follows.

In Chapter 6, a comparative performance of the proposed algorithms under different mobility model scenarios is presented.

Chapter 7 concludes the thesis and points to potential areas for future research.

Chapter 2

An Overview of MANETs

2.1 Introduction

Early uses of wireless networks began in the 1970s and their development has continued ever since. Over the last decade, research interest in the area has grown substantially due to the wide availability and fast deployment of wireless transceivers in a variety of computing devices such as PDAs and desktop and laptop computers [19-21]. Initially, the deployment of these wireless technological advances came in the form of an extension to the fixed LAN infrastructure model, as detailed in the 802.11 standard [22-24].

The Wireless Local Area Network (WLAN) is a flexible data communication system that can either replace or extend a wired LAN to provide location-independent network access between computation and communication devices using waves rather than a cable infrastructure [25, 26].

Wireless communication has become one of the most developed areas of technology renew. Cellular wireless networks have experienced dramatic global growth for the past decade. WLANs are currently being rapidly deployed in industrial, commercial and home networks. Several organisations are actively developing standards for future wireless networks. One important reason for their growing popularity is that wireless networks, to some extent, enable people to exchange information on the move anytime and anywhere in the world. As wireless devices become more inexpensive and widely available, communication networks will become more stable and far reaching in daily life [27].

There are currently two variations of mobile wireless networks. The first is known as the infrastructure network. The bridges for these networks are known as base stations. A mobile unit within these networks connects to, and communicates with, the nearest base station that is within its communication range. As the mobile travels out of range of one base station and into the range of another, a "handoff" occurs from the old base station to the new, and the mobile is able to continue communication seamlessly throughout the network. Other more recent networks of this type are Wireless Local Area Networks (WLANs) where transmissions are typically in the 2.4 GHz or 5 GHz frequency bands, and do not require line-of-sight between sender and receiver. Wireless base stations (access points) are often wired to an Ethernet LAN and transmit a radio frequency over an area of several hundred feet through walls and other non-metal barriers. Roaming users can be handed-off from one access point to another as in a cellular phone system. Typical applications of this type of network include office WLANs.

The second type of mobile wireless network is the infrastructure-less mobile network, commonly known as an ad-hoc network. Infrastructure-less networks have no fixed routers: all nodes are capable of movement and can be connected dynamically and randomly. The nodes of these networks function as routers, discovering and maintaining routes to other nodes in the network [20, 27].

12

An Overview of MANETs

The wireless and self-configuring character of MANETs make them appropriate for multiple applications [19, 20, 22, 28], from military operations and rescues to virtual classrooms. This type of communication paradigm stimulates the desire for sharing information among mobile devices. Furthermore, MANETs could be useful in areas such as disaster sites, battlefields and temporary local-area networks. In such environments, where there is often little or no communication infrastructure or the existing infrastructure is not suitable for use, wireless mobile customers could communicate through the quick formation of a MANET [19-21].

The communication abilities of the mobile nodes in MANETs are delimited by their wireless transmission ranges; that is to say, two nodes can communicate directly with each other only if they are within their transmission ranges. When two nodes are outside one another's transmission range, their communications require the support of intermediate nodes, which configure a communication between both nodes to relay packets between the source and destination. For example, as shown in Figure 2.1, node B is within the transmission ranges of nodes A and C, but A and C are not in each other's transmission ranges. If A and C wish to exchange a packet, node B has to forward the packet for them, since B is inside both A and C's transmission ranges.

13



Figure 2-1:A simple mobile ad-hoc network

2.2 Features of MANETs

Whilst MANETs share many of the properties of wired-infrastructure LANs, they also possess certain distinctive features which obtain from the nature of the wireless medium and the disseminated function of the medium-access mechanism they employ [19, 20, 29-31]. These features, described below, are considerations stemming from the mobile node, the dynamic network topology and the routing protocol used to establish and maintain communication paths. These characteristics affect the functionality of mechanisms throughout the communication protocol [19, 20, 29, 30, 32].

1) **Independent Nodes**. In a mobile ad-hoc network, every mobile node is independent of the others, and may work as a host that generates and consumes packets, as well as a router that relays packets along network paths.

2) Dynamic Network Topology. Nodes in the network dynamically establish routing among themselves as they move around, forming their own network connectivity within the area. Furthermore, since the nodes are mobile, the network topology may change quickly and unpredictably and the connectivity among the nodes may differ with time.

3) Distributed Operation. Nodes involved in mobile ad-hoc networks cooperate with each other and every node operates as a relay as and when needed to implement important functions such as routing and security. Since there is no background network for the central control of network operations, control and management of the network must be disseminated among the nodes.

4) Limited Resource. The nodes in a MANET suffer from constrained resources compared to their wired counterparts [19, 20, 33]. These constrained resources include the bandwidth capacity of the wireless links, which is significantly lower than that of the wired links. Moreover, mobile devices rely on batteries for their energy [34-37].

2.3 Applications of MANETs

Because MANETs are flexible networks that can be set up anywhere and any time without an infrastructure and possess a rapid, economically less demanding deployment, they find application in several areas, from military applications and emergency operations to collaborative/group communication [19, 20].

Military Applications. Mobile ad-hoc networks can be very useful in setting up a fixed infrastructure for communication amongst a group of soldiers in enemy territory or

inhospitable terrains. They are also useful in establishing communication amongst a group of soldiers for strategic operations. In such environments, MANETs can provide the required communication mechanism very fast.

Emergency Operations. In emergency operations (environments, for example, where conventional infrastructure-based communication facilities have been destroyed due to natural calamities such as earthquakes), mobile ad-hoc networks are very helpful. Immediate deployment of ad-hoc wireless networks would be a good solution for activity coordination. Moreover, the major factors that favour MANETs for such tasks are the self-configuration of the system with minimal overhead, independent of fixed or centralised infrastructure, the freedom and flexibility of mobility, and the unavailability of conventional communication infrastructure.

Collaborative/Group Communication. MANETs can be very useful in setting up the requirements of a short-term communication infrastructure for quick communication with minimum configuration for a group of people in a conference or gathering. An example would be a group of researchers who want to share their research results or presentation materials during a conference or a lecture, distributing notes to the class on the air. In such a scenario, the formation of a MANET would serve this purpose [24, 38].

2.4 Advantages and Disadvantages of WLANs

WLANs have many advantages compared to fixed (wired) networks, such as:

Flexibility. This constitutes one of the major advantages of WLANs. The use of radio waves to communicate between wireless devices increases their ability to roam throughout business organisations. Additionally, there is no need to install new network cables to expand existing WLANs [39-44].

Accessibility. Mobile users are provided with access to real-time information even when they are away from their home or office.

Cost. Building a WLAN is one of the cheapest ways to achieve a connection with the surroundings. The price of a single wireless adapter is no longer high and wireless LAN is a reasonable choice for large networks. There is no need to set all the wires around [39-44].

On the other hand, WLANs do have their disadvantages, such as:

Security. This is one of the major concerns in the use of WLANs. Since radio waves are used in communicating between wireless devices, any other foreign wireless device (as long as it has a certain software, which is available from various sources on the Internet) could be capable of listening in on the encrypted data traversing the network [39-44].

Interference. This can be caused by the weather, other radio-frequency devices, or obstructions such as walls.
2.5 Routing Principles in MANETs

The basic routing problem is that of finding an ordered series of intermediate nodes to transport a packet across a network from its source to its destination. In traditional hopby-hop solutions to the routing problem, every node in the network maintains a routing table: for each known destination, the routing table lists the next node to which a packet for that destination should be sent. These routing protocols may generally be categorised as either proactive or reactive [20, 45].

2.5.1 Table-driven Routing Protocols (Proactive)

These protocols are also known as proactive protocols, because they maintain routing information even before it is needed. Each node attempts to maintain a correct view of the network topology at all times and build routes from each node to every other node before these are needed. These protocols require each node to maintain one or more tables to store routing information. Any changes in topology are propagated through the network, so that all nodes know of the changes in topology. Destination-Sequenced Distance-Vector Routing (DSDV) and Optimised Link State Routing (OLSR) [20, 46] are examples of proactive protocols.

2.5.2 On-demand Routing Protocols (Reactive)

These protocols are also known as reactive protocols because they do not maintain routing information at the network nodes if there is no communication. This type of routing only attempts to build routes when desired by the source node. Network topology is detected as needed (on demand). When a node wants to send packets to some destination but has no routes to the destination, it initiates a route-discovery process within the network. Once a route is established, it is maintained by a route-maintenance procedure until the destination becomes inaccessible or until the route is no longer desired. Examples include Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector Routing (AODV) [13, 47], Dynamic Source Routing (DSR) [15, 16], and the Temporally Ordered Routing Algorithm (TORA) [12].

2.6 Broadcasting in MANETs

Flooding is one of the earliest broadcast mechanisms in wired and wireless networks. Upon receiving the message for the first time, each node in the network rebroadcasts a message to all its neighbours. In the one-to-all model, a transmission by every node can reach all nodes that are within its transmission range, while in the one-to-one model, every transmission is directed to only one neighbour (using narrow-beam directional antennas or separate frequencies for each node) [2, 48]. While flooding is simple and easy to implement, it can affect the performance of a network and may lead to a serious problem, often referred to as the "broadcast storm problem" [2, 3], which consists of a large number of redundant rebroadcast packets, collision and network bandwidth contention. Proper use of a broadcasting method can reduce the number of rebroadcasts, and as a result reduce the chance of contention and collision among neighbouring nodes.

2.6.1 Applications of Broadcasting

Broadcasting has many significant uses and some MANET protocols assume the availability of an underlying broadcast service [9, 27]. Applications which make use of broadcasting include paging a particular node or distributing information to the entire network. Broadcasting can also be used for route discovery in on-demand routing protocols. For example, in Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector Routing (AODV) [13, 42, 47] and Dynamic Source Routing (DSR) [15, 16], a route request is transmitted in the network to discover a path to a particular destination. Each node keeps the broadcasting ID and the name of the node from which the packet has been received. When the destination is reached, it replies with a unicast (point-to-point) packet and each intermediate node is able to establish return routes [13, 15, 16, 47].

Any communication protocol for MANETs should contend with the issue of interference in the wireless medium. When two or more nodes broadcast a packet to a neighbour at the same time, the common node will not receive any of these packets. In such a case, we say that a collision has occurred at the common node. In multi-hop MANETs where all the nodes may not be within the communication range of the source, intermediate nodes may need to help the broadcast operation by retransmitting the packet to other nodes in the network. Rebroadcast uses up valuable resources in the network, such as power and bandwidth, so it is important to choose the intermediate nodes carefully to avoid redundancy in retransmissions.

2.6.2 Characteristics of Broadcasting

The simplest approach for broadcasting is blind flooding, where every node in the network forwards the packet only once. Blind flooding ensures maximum coverage of the whole network. That is, the broadcast packet is most likely to reach every network node.

Taking the example of a MANET consisting of a set of cooperating mobile nodes, every mobile node is equipped with a CSMA/CA (Carrier Sense Multiple Access with Collision Avoidance) transceiver which can access the air medium following the IEEE 802.11 protocol [22, 23, 38].

The broadcasting is unprompted; any mobile node can issue a broadcast operation at any time. The broadcasting is unreliable in that a broadcast is transmitted in a CSMA/CA manner, and no acknowledgment mechanism is used. Note that in IEEE 802.11 [22, 23, 49, 50], the MAC specification does not allow acknowledgment on reception of a broadcast transmission. This is reasonable because if all receiving nodes send acknowledgments to the sending node, these acknowledgments are likely to collide with each other at the sender's side, resulting in a "many-to-one" broadcast storm [2, 3, 17, 18]. After receiving a broadcast packet, a node may rebroadcast the packet at least once. Additionally, it is assumed here that a node can detect duplicate broadcast packets. This is necessary to prevent endless flooding of the packet. One way to achieve this by associating each broadcast packet tuple with source ID and sequence number.

A broadcast request can be issued by any source node which has a packet for transmission to the entire network. This broadcast packet is disseminated in the network

to reach all of the nodes with a minimum number of rebroadcasts. All other nodes have a responsibility to help in disseminating the packet by rebroadcasting it. An attempt should be made to successfully distribute the packet to a potentially large number of nodes without incurring substantial computational and communication overhead.

Constant Bit Rate (CBR) traffic is usually used for connections that transfer traffic at a fixed-bit rate, where there is natural dependence on time synchronisation between the traffic source and destination. CBR is often assumed for any kind of data for which end-systems require a predictable response time and amount of bandwidth. In this research, we have used CBR traffic for evaluating the broadcast algorithms discussed above, so that a regular amount of data is inserted into the network to ensure that any type of change in the saved broadcast and reachability metrics is a result of the broadcast algorithm in use and is not affected by the status of the traffic sources. CBR is used over UDP. As UDP, unlike TCP, has no congestion mechanisms and no self-checking mechanism to ensure that data is received, or received in order. On the other hand, TCP provides more reliable connection-oriented delivery and is suitable for hard real time applications.

Additionally, UDP is more appropriate for sending limited amounts of data per packet and it is usually better for gaming, voice conferencing, and other low-latency applications. as rebroadcast is concerned, TCP is a more time consuming protocol than UDP, due to the complexity of TCP's structure, i.e. acknowledgment packets must be send, as well as packet retransmissions are forced.

2.7 The Broadcast Storm Problem

A side-effect of simple flooding is the broadcast storm problem, which has motivated the development of existing broadcasting protocols (described in the following sections). The simple flooding protocol makes radio signals likely to overlap with others in a geographical area. This is usually very costly and will result in serious disadvantages: redundant rebroadcast, contention and collision [2, 3, 6, 17]. These disadvantages include the broadcast storm problem, and are reviewed below in more detail.

2.7.1 Redundant Rebroadcast

This problem occurs when a node rebroadcasts packets that neighbouring nodes have already received [2, 3, 5, 6, 17]. For example, node A broadcasts a packet to B and C, then node B rebroadcasts it to A and C, which is clearly redundant as both A and C already have a copy of the packet. Figure 2.2, below, illustrates the problem.



Figure 2-2: Demonstration of redundant rebroadcast and contention

2.7.2 Contention

When neighbouring nodes receive a broadcast packet from another node, they will try to rebroadcast the packet. Since these neighbours are close to each other, there is a risk that they will contend for transmission time. This causes delays in the dissemination of data. For example, if node A broadcasts to B and C, both node B and node C have to rebroadcast the packet. Node B is the fastest and sends the packet even though all its neighbours have already received the data. Node C wants to send to D, but C is aware that this is not possible at that point in time because the channel is busy. Node C then has to wait . Figure 2.2, above, also illustrates this problem.

2.7.3 Collision

Both reservation and acknowledgment mechanisms are not used in the link layer when using flooding. This gives a higher chance for simultaneous transmissions to cause collisions. However, since reservation and acknowledgment mechanisms can be too expensive in terms of transmission time, flooding-based protocols gain an advantage by not making use of them. When collisions are detected, packets are dropped by the receiver. Since an acknowledgment mechanism is not used, the sender never knows that the packet has been dropped. Figure 2.3 shows how collision between two nodes affects a third one. Node *A* broadcasts a packet to node *B* and node *C*, then both node *B* and *C* rebroadcast the packet immediately. The transmissions from *B* and *C* collide and the packet received by node *D* is dropped. This results in collision, a serious problem because the packet never gets forwarded and the data is lost [2, 3, 6, 17].



Figure 2-3: Demonstration of collision

2.7.4 Prevention of Infinite Loops

Most existing broadcast techniques [2, 3, 6, 17] require a node to rebroadcast a received packet a maximum of once in order to prevent infinite "transmission loops". Thus, each broadcast protocol requires that nodes cache the original source node ID of the packet and the packet ID. This allows the protocol to uniquely identify each broadcast packet.

2.8 Existing Broadcast Algorithms in MANETs

In both wired and wireless networks, flooding was one of the earliest broadcasting mechanisms [2, 3], with each node in the network rebroadcasting a message to its neighbours upon receiving it for the first time. The only optimisation that can be applied to this approach is for nodes to remember received packets during the flooding process without rebroadcasting if they receive duplicated copies of the same packet [51, 52]. While flooding is simple and easy to implement, it can affect the performance of a network and may lead to a serious problem commonly referred to as the "broadcast storm problem" [2, 3], consisting of a large number of redundant rebroadcast packets, collision and network bandwidth contention [2, 3, 17, 18]. A number of researchers [2-

An Overview of MANETs

4, 17, 18] have identified this problem and demonstrated how serious it can be through simulations and analyses, proposing several broadcasting schemes to reduce redundant rebroadcasts and differentiate timing of rebroadcasts to alleviate this problem.

Some sources [2, 3] have classified existing broadcasting techniques according to whether they are: 1) neighbour-knowledge-based, 2) location-based, 3) distance-based, 4) simple (blind), 5) counter-based, or 6) probabilistic. Further, neighbour-knowledge schemes are subdivided into those that select forwarding neighbours and those that are cluster-based. In the location-based scheme, it is assumed that a node determines whether or not to rebroadcast a packet by calculating and using its additional coverage area such as GPS [3, 17, 53]. Such schemes will therefore not form part of this treatment. as they limit the scope of any proposed algorithm to GPS-enabled agents, which are a small subset of existing MANET-enabled wireless agents. The aim of this section is to review existing broadcasting schemes in MANETs.

2.8.1 Neighbour-knowledge-based Schemes

A neighbour-knowledge scheme [48, 53-56] maintains neighbouring node information to decide who should rebroadcast. This method requires mobile hosts to explicitly exchange neighbourhood information among mobile hosts using periodic Hello packets. These schemes are classified into those selecting forwarding neighbours [48, 55] and those that are cluster-based [54].

An Overview of MANETs

2.8.1.1 Selecting Forwarding-neighbour Algorithms

The selection of forwarding-neighbour algorithms includes flooding with self-pruning [52], scalable broadcast [48] and dominant pruning [55, 57]. These are discussed below.

• Flooding with a Self-pruning Algorithm

Flooding with self-pruning is the simplest protocol of the neighbour-knowledge-based schemes [52]. Every node has knowledge of its 1-hop neighbours, obtained via periodic Hello packets. A node includes its list of known neighbours in the header of each broadcast packet. A node receiving a broadcast packet compares its neighbour list to the sender's neighbour list. If the receiving node would not reach any additional nodes, it abstains from rebroadcast; otherwise the node rebroadcasts the packet.

• Scalable Broadcast Algorithm (SBA)

In this algorithm, all nodes have knowledge of their neighbours within a 2-hop radius [48]. This neighbour knowledge, attached to the identity of the node from which a packet is received, allows a receiving node to determine if it would reach additional nodes by performing a rebroadcast. The 2-hop neighbour-knowledge is achievable by periodic Hello packets, each Hello packet containing the node's identifier and the list of known neighbours. After a node receives a Hello packet from all its neighbours, it has 2-hop topology information centred at itself.

• Dominant Pruning Algorithm

While self-pruning [48, 56] uses the knowledge of its 1-hop neighbours only, dominant pruning [57] extends the range of neighbourhood information into 2-hop-apart nodes.

This 2-hop-neighbourhood knowledge can be obtained by the exchange of Hello packets with neighbours. Dominant pruning should perform better than self-pruning because it is based on extended knowledge.

Another important point is that dominant pruning differs from self-pruning in terms of routing-decision point. In self-pruning, a node receiving a packet independently decides whether or not to send the packet forwards. In dominant pruning, the sender node selects neighbouring nodes that should rebroadcast the packet to complete flooding. The IDs of selected neighbouring nodes are recorded in the packet as a forward list. A neighbouring node that is requested to rebroadcast a packet again determines the forward list. This process is repeated until flooding is complete.

2.8.1.2 Clustering-based Schemes

The cluster-based scheme [53, 54] divides the ad-hoc network into several clusters of mobile nodes. Every cluster has one cluster head and a number of gateways. The cluster head is a representative of the cluster whose rebroadcast can cover all hosts in that cluster. Only gateways can communicate with other clusters, and have the responsibility of disseminating the broadcast message to other clusters. Although clustering can be desirable in MANETs, the overhead of cluster configuration and maintenance is non-trivial in most cases [58]. Consequently, the total number of transmissions (forward nodes) is generally used as the cost measure for broadcasting. Cluster-head and gateway nodes together create a connected dominating set [53, 54, 58].

The maintenance of cluster configuration requires extreme communication overhead due to the "chain effect" caused by node mobility [53, 54]. Even though a lowest-ID or

highest-node-degree cluster algorithm is localised (with delayed decisions), it has no localised maintenance property. To achieve localised maintenance property, the cluster maintenance can use a different algorithm to make the update localised [53, 54, 58]. Once the cluster is constructed, a non-cluster head will never challenge the current cluster head. If a cluster head moves into an existing cluster, one of the cluster heads will give up its role as a cluster head based on some predefined priority. The localised maintenance is preserved, but at the price of increasing the number of clusters with increased node mobility [54, 59].

2.8.2 Distance-based Schemes

In the distance-based scheme [3, 5], upon receiving the packet, a node initiates a waiting timer. Before the waiting timer expires, the node checks the distance of the senders of each received packet. If the distance between the sender and receiver is larger than a threshold distance value [3, 5], the node rebroadcasts the packet. Otherwise, the node will not rebroadcast the packet.

Nodes using this scheme compare the distance between themselves and every neighbouring node that has previously rebroadcast a received packet. Upon receiving of a previously unseen packet, a Random Delay (RAD) is initiated and redundant packets are cached. When the RAD expires, all source-node positions are checked to see if any node is less than a threshold distance value. If so, the node does not rebroadcast.

This protocol requires information of neighbour positions. Signal strength could be used to measure the distance to the source of a received packet. On the other hand, if a Global Positioning System (GPS) is available, nodes could include their position

information in every packet transmitted. The distance-based scheme succeeds in reaching a large part of the network but does not economise the number of broadcast packets because a node may have received a broadcast packet many times and still rebroadcast the packet, as none of the transmission distances are less than a given distance threshold.

2.8.3 Location-based Schemes

In the location-based scheme [2, 3], upon receiving the message for the fist time the node initialises a waiting timer and accrues the coverage area that was covered by the arrived packet. When the waiting timer expires, if the accrued coverage area is lower than a threshold value, the node will rebroadcast the packet. Otherwise, the node will not rebroadcast it.

The location-based scheme [2, 3] uses a more specific estimation of expected additional coverage to make the decision to rebroadcast. In this technique, every node must have the means to determine its own position (e.g. using GPS); rebroadcasting nodes attach their positions to the header of the packet. When a node first receives a packet, it notes the position of the sender and computes the additional coverage area obtainable were to rebroadcast. If the additional area is greater than a threshold value, the node assigns a RAD before delivery. Otherwise, the node will not rebroadcast, and all future receivers of the same packet will be ignored. If the node receives a redundant packet during the RAD, it re-computes the additional coverage area and compares that value with the threshold. The area computation and threshold comparison occur with all redundant broadcasts received.

An Overview of MANETs

2.8.4 Blind Flooding

Flooding is the simplest broadcasting technique [2, 3, 60-62]. In this technique, each mobile host rebroadcasts the route-request packets when received for the first time. Packets that have already been received are just discarded. In this scheme the total number of rebroadcasts is equal to N-1, where N is the total number of mobile nodes in the network. Though flooding is simple, it consumes considerable network resources as it introduces a large number of duplicate messages. It leads to serious redundancy, contention and collision in mobile wireless networks – i.e. a broadcast storm problem [2, 4].

2.8.5 Counter-based Schemes

The counter-based scheme inhibits the rebroadcast if the message has already been received for more than a fixed number C times [3, 8]. The counter-based scheme assumes that the expected additional coverage is so small that rebroadcast would be ineffective when the number of received broadcasting messages exceeds a certain threshold value. The authors of the scheme have used a fixed threshold C (where C is a pre-determined number of times) to reduce redundant rebroadcasts. If a node has already received the same broadcast packet more than C times, it will not rebroadcast the packet because it is unlikely that the rebroadcast will provide new information to the node's neighbourhood. When a small threshold value C (such as 2) is used [3, 4], the counter-based scheme does provide significant savings. Unfortunately, in a sparse network, reachability decreases sharply when this parameter is used, as revealed in [2, 3]. By increasing the value of C, the reachability will improve, but, once again, a metric

of SRB will suffer. To resolve the quandary between reachability and saved rebroadcasts, the authors in [17, 18] have proposed an adaptive counter-based approach in which every individual node can dynamically fine-tune its threshold C based on its neighbourhood status.

2.8.6 Probabilistic Schemes

One of the proposed solutions to reduce redundant rebroadcasts and improve the broadcast storm problem is the probabilistic scheme [2, 3, 6]. In the probabilistic scheme, when a node receives a broadcast packet for the first time, it rebroadcasts the packet with a pre-determined probability p. These types of schemes are simpler and easier to implement than their deterministic counterparts. However, the authors in [2, 3, 5, 7, 9, 17, 34] have illustrated that probabilistic flooding does not achieve a high degree of reachability in most cases, because every node has the same probability p of rebroadcasting packets regardless of its neighbours. The problem arises from the regularity of the algorithm: every node has the same probability p to rebroadcast a received packet. In dense networks, several nodes share similar transmission coverages. Thus, randomly selecting nodes not to rebroadcast saves nodes and network resources without damaging delivery effectiveness (for example, reachability). In sparse areas, there is considerably less shared coverage, so nodes may not receive all the broadcast packets with the probabilistic scheme unless the probability parameters are high.

Tseng *et al* [2] have described simple probabilistic flooding schemes. They have shown that these schemes have poor reachability and cannot achieve high levels of saved

rebroadcast packets, especially in a low-density network, because every node has the same probability of rebroadcasting the packet regardless of its number of neighbours.

Cartigny and Simplot [7] have described a probabilistic scheme where the probability p is calculated from the local density n, which is the number of neighbours, and a fixed value k as an efficiency parameter, to achieve reachability of the broadcast. However, the authors have not discussed how the parameter k is fixed for a particular network setup.

Zhang and Agrawal [8, 9] have also described a dynamic probabilistic scheme which uses a combination of probabilistic and counter-based schemes. This scheme dynamically adjusts the rebroadcast probability *p* at every mobile host according to the value of the packet counter. The value of the packet counter does not necessarily correspond to the exact number of neighbours from the current host, since some of its neighbours may have suppressed their rebroadcasts according to their local rebroadcast probability. The authors in [2, 3, 17] have used a fixed threshold C to reduce redundant rebroadcasts. If a node has already received the same broadcast packet more than Ctimes, it will not rebroadcast the packet because it is unlikely that the rebroadcast will provide new information to the node's neighbourhood. As shown in [2, 3, 17], a threshold C of 3 and 4 can significantly reduce the redundant rebroadcast in a dense network while achieving better reachability, comparable with that achieved by flooding. A larger threshold value of C (i.e. 6) will provide lower savings of redundant rebroadcasts and may perform similar to flooding. Increasing the value of C improves reachability, but the efficiency of the broadcast algorithm in terms of redundant rebroadcasts will suffer. To determine the trade-off between reachability and redundant rebroadcast control, what is required is a dynamic counter-based scheme in which each individual node can dynamically adjust the counter value using neighbourhood information. It should be noted, however, that the decision to rebroadcast is made after a random delay, which does increase latency.

Bani Yassein *et al.* [1, 10] have proposed a fixed pair of adjusted probabilistic broadcasting scheme p1 and p2 where the forwarding probability p is adjusted by the local topology information. Topology information is obtained by proactive exchange of Hello packets between neighbours to construct a 1-hop neighbour list at every host. The adjusted probabilistic flooding scheme is a combination of the probabilistic and knowledge-based approaches. The adjusted probabilistic flooding algorithm also uses the average number of nodes to decide whether or not to rebroadcast. On receiving a broadcast message at a node, the node rebroadcasts it with high probability if the message is received for the first time and the number of its neighbours is less than the average number of neighbours typical of its neighbouring environment. Hence, if a node has a low degree, i.e. a low number of neighbours, rebroadcast should be likely. If it has a high degree, its rebroadcast probability is set low.

The limitations of the adjusted probabilistic route discovery algorithm motivates a 2-p scheme which defines the forwarding probability at a node as a function of its neighbourhood information. In such a case, the nodes are logically classified into two groups based on their number of neighbours. A node is classified as a member of group 1 if its number of neighbours (n) is less than or equal to \overline{n} , otherwise it is classified as a member of group 2. Nodes in group 1 are in sparse areas of the network and as such are

assigned high forwarding probability, p1. Nodes in group 2 are located in dense areas and are assigned low forwarding probability, p2.

2.9 Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector (AODV) Routing

AODV is a reactive routing protocol [13, 47] that is responsible for routing data between a specified pair of nodes in a MANET. It sets up a route to a destination only when desired by the source node. AODV, like many other existing routing protocols, uses simple blind flooding to establish routes between a known pair of nodes. AODV uses similar route discovery and maintenance mechanisms as DSR [15, 16] and the sequence number technique of DSDV [21]. It creates routes on demand in order to minimise the traffic generated due to broadcasting RREQ packets. Unlike DSDV, AODV does away with the maintenance of the routing table of the entire network.

AODV is considered to be a pure on-demand routing protocol because nodes that are not in the selected path to a destination do not participate in routing decisions or maintain any routes. Routes in AODV are discovered, created and maintained only as and when needed. To ensure loop freedom during message routing, sequence numbers are created and updated by every node as and when used. The sequence numbers also allow the nodes to select the most recent (fresh) route to a selected destination node.

Moreover, in AODV a node stores other routing information, such as next destination and hop addresses as well as the sequence number of a destination. Beside that, a node also keeps a list of the precursor nodes that route through it in order to make route maintenance easier after link breakage. To avoid storing information and maintaining routes that are no longer used, each route has a lifetime. If during this time the route has not been used, it is discarded.

Basic Operation:

Whenever a source wants to talk with a destination, it checks if there is any an existing route to that destination. If there is no present route, it initiates a route discovery by broadcasting a RREQ packet to its neighbours. The source address and the broadcast ID (incremented for every RREQ) generated uniquely identifies an RREQ packet. The RREQ packet is disseminated [12, 13, 16, 46, 52, 63] onto the MANET until it reaches the destination or reaches a node which has the better route to the destination. The route with the highest sequence number is indicated as the latest (or better) route. The destination or intermediate node sends back an RREP packet, which includes the number of hops in between and a sequence number. The RREP is forwarded along the reverse path over which the RREQ was received. Every node receiving the RREP packet creates a forward route to the destination. Thus, every node remembers only the next hop required to reach a given destination, as there is no need to know the whole route. Every route has a timer associated with it, which indicates the time period for which the route is valid.

If no RREQ packet has been sent within, by default, one second, each node broadcasts a Hello packet to its neighbours in order to keep connectivity up to date. These packets contain the node's IP address and its current sequence number. The Hello packets have a Time to Live (TTL) value so that they are not forwarded from the node's neighbours to third parties.

2.10 Performance Evaluation Techniques

Performance evaluation can be defined as forecasting system behaviour in a quantitative way. Evaluating and analysing a communication system before employing it in the real world is difficult and expensive due to the complex interaction between application characteristics and architectural features. Performance evaluation techniques can be classified into three major categories: 1) experimental measurement, 2) theoretical/analytical modelling, and 3) simulation [64, 65]. In this section, these three techniques are introduced.

2.10.1 Experimental Measurement Technique

The experimental measurement technique is based upon direct measurements of the communication system under study using a software, hardware and/or hybrid monitor. The main characteristics of performance evaluation using this approach is the employment of real or synthetic workloads to measures their performance on actual hardware [64, 65]. Monitoring tools which are used in this measurement technique perform three main tasks: data acquisition, data analysis and result output. In general, monitoring tools can be classified into three major types: software, hardware and hybrid monitors. Software monitoring tools can be defined as programs that detect the state of the communication system [64, 65]. Hardware monitoring tools are electronic devices that are connected to specific communication system points in order to detect signals characterising phenomena to be observed. As for hybrid monitoring tools, these are a combination of software and hardware monitoring tools. Measurements may not give accurate results simply because many of the environmental parameters, such as system

configuration, type of workload, and time of the measurement, may be unique to the experiment. Also, the parameters may not represent the range of variables found in the real world. Thus, the accuracy of results can vary from very high to none when using the measurements technique. Measurement requires real equipment, instruments, and time. It is the most costly of the three techniques. Cost, along with the ease of being able to change configurations, is often the reason for developing simulations for expensive systems.

2.10.2 Theoretical/Analytical Modelling Technique

The performance evaluation of any communication system is a hard task due to the various degrees of freedom exhibited. In order to abstract the details of a system that limit the degree of this freedom, analytical and theoretical models are widely used as performance evaluation techniques in many research studies of communication systems [64, 65]. The analytical model can be defined as a set of equations describing the performance of a communication system. These techniques try to hide hardware details to provide a simpler view of the communication devices. Moreover, analytical and theoretical models capture the complex system's features by simple mathematical formulae, parameterised by a limited number of degrees of freedom that are tractable.

2.10.3 Simulation Technique

In addition to measurement and analytical model techniques, simulation techniques have become one of the major performance evaluation techniques. Simulation techniques consist of implementing a computer-program-based model of a communication system for the purpose of studying system behaviour in order to further understand it [64, 65]. Simulation techniques can be classified into two main categories: continuous event and discrete event simulations. In the continuous event simulations, systems are studied in which the state continuously changes over time. In discrete event simulations, on the other hand, the state changes at discrete points in time.

2.11 Justification of the Method of Research

In this work, extensive simulations were conducted to explore performance-related issues of probabilistic flooding in MANETs. This section briefly discusses the choice of simulation as the proper method of study for the purpose of this thesis, justifying the adoption of the GloMoSim as the preferred simulator, and further provides information on the techniques used to reduce the incidence of simulation errors.

After some consideration, simulation was chosen as the method of study for this thesis because when this research was begun, it was discovered that analytical models with respect to multi-hop MANETs were considerably coarse in nature, rendering them unsuitable as tools for the study of probabilistic flooding with any reasonable degree of accuracy. It should be noted, however, that understanding of multi-hop wireless communications has improved in current years [66]. Furthermore, since the scope of this study of broadcasting in MANETs involves several mobiles nodes, even a moderate deployment of nodes as an experimental test-bed could involve substantial and too-expensive costs. As such, simulation was chosen as it provides a reasonable exchange

An Overview of MANETs

between the accuracy of observation involved in a test-bed implementation and the insight and holistic understanding provided by analytical modelling.

In order to conduct simulations, there are many network simulators available for example OMNET++ [67], Opnet [68],Ns2 [69] and GloMoSim [70], the popular Global Mobile Information System Simulator (GloMoSim) (v2.23) [70] has been used extensively in this work. The GloMoSim is a scalable simulation environment for large wireless and wired communication networks [70]. The GloMoSim was chosen primarily because it is a proven simulation tool and has recently gained popularity within the wireless ad-hoc networking community due to the fact that it was designed specifically for scalable network simulation [71, 72]. The GloMoSim implements a technique called "node aggregation" where in multiple simulations, nodes are multiplexed within a single Parsec entity [73], effectively reducing memory consumption. The GloMoSim simulates networks with up to one thousand nodes linked by a heterogeneous communications capability that includes multicast, asymmetric communications using direct satellite broadcasts, multi-hop wireless communications using ad-hoc networking, and traditional Internet protocols.

Further, real-life implementations of routing agents such as AODV [13] were used in some of the simulations conducted in this thesis in order to achieve a close approximation of real system behaviour.

2.12 Summary

In order to provide a background of the performance evaluation of MANETs, this chapter describes the MANETs including their types, features, applications and advantages/disadvantages. This chapter has described the routing principles in MANETs and the characteristics of broadcast operations in MANETs including redundancy, collision and contention. The chapter has also provided a general overview of existing broadcasting techniques proposed in MANETs including neighbour-knowledge-based, distance-based, location-based, counter-based, blind and probabilistic flooding schemes. It then went on to provide a description of Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector (AODV) Routing protocols. This chapter also described performance evaluation techniques. Finally, the chapter has provided justification for using GloMoSim simulations as the method of study for this research.

Chapter 3 Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

3.1 Introduction

Mobile Ad-hoc Networks (MANETs) are self-organising mobile wireless networks that do not rely on pre-existing infrastructures to communicate. Network-wide dissemination is used widely in MANETs [7, 48] for the process of route invention, address resolution and other network-layer tasks. For example, on-demand routing protocols such as Adhoc On-demand Distance Vector (AODV) [13, 20] and Dynamic Source Routing (DSR) [15, 16] use broadcast information in route-request packets to construct routing tables at every mobile node. The dynamic nature of MANETs, however, requires routing protocols to refresh routing tables regularly, which could generate a large number of broadcast packets at various nodes. Since not every node in a MANET can communicate directly with nodes outside its communication range, a broadcast packet may have to be rebroadcast several times at relaying nodes in order to guarantee that the packet can reach all nodes. Consequently, an inefficient broadcast approach may generate many redundant rebroadcast packets [63]. Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

There are many proposed approaches for dissemination in MANETs. The simplest one is flooding. In this technique, each mobile host rebroadcasts the broadcast packets when received for the first time. Packets that have already been received are just discarded. Though flooding is simple, it consumes much network resources as it introduces a large number of duplicate messages. It leads to serious redundancy, contention and collision in mobile wireless networks, commonly referred to as a broadcast storm problem [2, 3].

In order to enhance the performance of dynamic routing protocols, we propose a dynamic probabilistic broadcast approach that can efficiently reduce broadcast redundancy in mobile wireless networks. The proposed algorithm dynamically calculates the host rebroadcast probability according to the information about the number of neighbouring nodes. The rebroadcast probability would be low when the number of neighbouring nodes is high, i.e. the host is in dense area, and the probability would be high when the number of neighbouring nodes is low, i.e. the host is in a sparse area. Performance results based on simulation experiments demonstrate that the proposed algorithm scheme outperforms simple flooding (AODV) and fixed probabilistic algorithms in terms of SRB, collision, relays, throughput and end-to-end delay.

The remainder of this chapter is organised as follows: Section 3.2 presents the ideas and algorithm of the dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme. Section 3.3 describes the experimental scenarios and the setting of simulation parameters. Section 3.4 presents and analyses the performance results obtained from simulation experiments. Finally, Section 3.5 summarises this chapter.

3.2 Proposed Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Scheme

As explained above, traditional flooding [5] suffers from the problem of redundant message reception. The same message is received multiple times by every node, which is inefficient, wastes valuable resources and can cause high contention in the transmission medium. In fixed probabilistic flooding the rebroadcast probability p is fixed for every node. This scheme is one of the alternative approaches to flooding that aims to limit the number of redundant transmissions. In this scheme, when receiving a broadcast message for the first time, a node rebroadcasts the message with a predetermined probability p. Thus, every node has the same probability of rebroadcasting the message, regardless of its number of neighbours.

In dense networks, multiple nodes share similar transmission ranges. Therefore, these probabilities control the number of rebroadcasts and might thus save network resources without affecting delivery ratios. Note that in sparse networks there is substantially less shared coverage; thus some nodes will not receive all the broadcast packets unless the probability parameter is high. Therefore, setting the rebroadcast probability p to a very low value will result in a poor reachability. On the other hand, if p is set to a very high value, many redundant rebroadcasts will be generated.

The proposed algorithm dynamically calculates the value of rebroadcast probability p at each mobile host according to the number of its neighbouring nodes. The value of p will differ from area to area. In a sparser area the rebroadcast probability is higher, while in a denser area the probability is lower (as shown in Figures 3.1 a. and b.). A higher value

Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs of p means a higher number of redundant rebroadcasts, while a lower value of p means lower reachability.



b. Dense Region

a. Sparse Region b. D Figure 3-1: a. Sparse region and b. dense region

Figure 3.2 describes the dynamic probabilistic broadcasting algorithm.

Procedure
Input Parameters: $pkt(i)$: Packet to relay by i^{th} node. $p(i)$: Rebroadcast probability of packet (pkt) of i^{th} node. $RN(i)$: Random Number for i^{th} node to compare with rebroadcast probability p . $n_{nbr}(i)$: Number of neighbouring nodes of i^{th} node. $nbrTable(i)$: Neighbour table for i^{th} node.
Output Parameters: Discpkt(i): Packet (<i>pkt</i>) will be discarded by the <i>i</i> th node, if it is already in its list. Rbdpkt(i): Packet (<i>pkt</i>) will be rebroadcast by <i>i</i> th node, if probability <i>p</i> is high. Drpkt(i): Packet (<i>pkt</i>) will be dropped by <i>i</i> th node, if probability <i>p</i> is low.
Calculation of broadcasting probability upon receiving a broadcast packet (<i>pkt</i>) if a packet (<i>pkt</i>) is received for the 1 st time at the i^{th} node then { get <i>nbrTable</i> (<i>i</i>)

Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

if size (nbrTable(i)) = = 0 then return (0) else { $p_{max} = 0.9$; $p_{min} = 0.4$ $S_n = p_{\max} \sum_{n=0}^{nbr} p_{\max}^n$ $S_n = p_{\max} \frac{\left(1 - p_{\max}^{nbr}\right)}{1 - p_{\max}}$ where n = 1, 2, 3, ...To get value of p for any term at i^{th} node $p(i) = S_n - S_{n-1}$ Since we have p^n_{max} and as: $0 < p^n_{max} < 1$, this term will tend to zero for large values of n_{nbr} , so the above expressions can be simplified as: $S_{\infty} = \frac{1}{1 - p_{\max}}$ if $p(i) < p_{min}$ then { $p(i) = p_{min}$ Relay the packet (pkt) only if (p(i) > RN(i))} else Drop (*pkt*) } } else Drop (pkt)

Figure 3-2: Dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm

The neighbour table nbrTable(i) for i^{th} node is formed by sending periodic Hello packets and entries in the table are updated based on replies received from the neighbours.

$$P_{\min} \le p(i) \le P_{\max} \tag{3.1}$$

Equation (3.1) shows the upper and lower values of p(i) for different numbers of neighbouring nodes.

The proposed algorithm dynamically calculates the value of rebroadcast probability p(i). A higher value of p(i) means a higher number of redundant rebroadcasts, as demonstrated by Figure 3.3, where a smaller value of p(i) indicates lower reachability, as demonstrated in Figure 3.4. Hence, the rebroadcast probability p(i) is calculated according to the information from neighbouring nodes. Figure 3.3 shows the collision result for different value of $p_{min}(0.3,0.4 \text{ and } 0.5)$ under different number of connections as well as figure 3.4 shows the reachability result for the same values of

*p*min. By choosing different values of P_{\min} for our dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm and getting simulation results, we conclude that the best results can be achieved for $P_{\min}=0.4$ because we are looking to get less number of collision and at the same time to keep reachability acceptable



Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

Figure 3-3: Collisions versus traffic load



Figure 3-4: Reachability versus traffic load

3.3 Simulation Scenarios and Configuration

The well-known Global Mobile Simulator Network (GloMoSim) version 2.03 [70] has been used to conduct extensive experiments for the evaluation of the behaviour of the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm. The performance of the proposed approach has been studied against available broadcasting approaches in the situation of a higher-level application, namely the AODV routing protocol [5, 6, 13], which is included in the GloMoSim package. The original AODV protocol uses simple blind flooding to broadcast routing requests. Three AODV variations were implemented: first using a probabilistic method with fixed probability [3, 4], called FP-AODV (AODV + Fixed Probability), second using Adjusted Probabilistic Flooding (AD-AODV) [1, 10], and third using a method based on dynamically calculating the rebroadcast probability for each node, called P-AODV (AODV + Dynamic Probability).

In our simulation, we use a $600m \times 600m$ and a $1000m \times 1000m$ area with a Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility model [74, 75] of 80 and 100 mobile hosts in random distribution. The network bandwidth is 2 Mbps and the medium access control (MAC) layer protocol is IEEE 802.11[25, 50]. The packet size is 10 p/s witch will generate enough traffic when we increase the number of connections for example at 40 connection of source-destination pairs, it will generate 400 packets per second for hole scenario. Other simulation parameters are shown in Table 3.1. These parameters have been widely used in the literature [1, 4, 8-10].

The main purpose behind the proposed approach is to reduce the number of rebroadcast packets in the route-discovery phase, thus reducing network traffic and decreasing the Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs probability of channel contention and packet collision. As a result, end-to-end delay can also be reduced and the throughput can be improved.

Since the proposed algorithm is based on a probabilistic approach, it does not fit every scenario, and there is a small chance that the route requests will not be able to reach their destinations. It is necessary to re-generate the route request if the previous route request failed to reach its destination. The AODV protocol, in contrast, uses flooding in the route-discovery phase. Therefore, all route requests will reach their destinations if the network is not partitioned. Based on this analysis, our algorithm performs better than AODV in dense networks.

Simulation Parameter	Value
Simulator	GloMoSim v2.03
Network Range	$\begin{array}{c} 600m\times 600m \text{ and} \\ 1000m\times 1000m \end{array}$
Transmission Range	250m
Mobile Nodes	80 and 100
Traffic Generator	Constant Bit Rate
Band Width	2 Mbps
Packet Size	512 Bytes
Packet Rate	10 Packet Per Second
Simulation Time	900s

Table 3.1: Simulation Parameters

In the simulation, each node initially selects a random-movement start time, direction, and distance. After travelling the specified distance along the predefined direction, the node will remain there for a random pause time before starting another round of movements.

3.4 Performance Analysis and Evaluation

These simulation experiments aim to investigate the performance of the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting algorithm. We compare the proposed algorithm against a simple flooding algorithm, a probabilistic algorithm, fixed rebroadcast probability and adjusted flooding. The performance metrics for comparison include the average number of routing request rebroadcasts, SRB, average number of collisions, reachability and end-to-end delay. Figure 3.5 shows the network topology.



Figure 3-5: Network Topology

3.4.1 Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)

In AODV, a mobile host rebroadcasts every routing-request packet if received for the first time. Consequently, there are *N-1* possible rebroadcasts, where *N* is the total number of mobile nodes. In FP-AODV, every node decides to rebroadcast according to a fixed probability *p*. As their decisions are independent, the total number of rebroadcasts is, on average, $p^*(N-1)$. In our proposed algorithm, the rebroadcast probability is dynamically calculated. In sparser areas, the probability and a less number of rebroadcasts, thus significantly improving overall performance. SRB, expressed in equation 3.2 (below), is the ratio of the number of route-request packets received (*RREQs-B*) over the total number of route-request packets received (*RREQs-R*), excluding those expired by Time To Live (*TTL*). As a result, the ratio of SRB in P-AODV is significantly higher than that of FP-AODV and AD-AODV. Next, we evaluate the number of rebroadcasts in AODV, FP-AODV, AD-AODV and P-AODV through simulation.

$$SRB = (RREQs \square B / (RREQs \square R - TTL)) * 100$$
(3.2)

Figure 3.6 shows that the proposed algorithm can significantly achieve a higher number of SRB than fixed probability for a network of 80 nodes, no mobility and a varying number of connections. For instance, the SRB of P-AODV is 55% at 20 sourcedestination connections and 38% at 40 source-destination connections compared with fixed probability. There is a noticeable difference between the two variants in that the Figure 3.7 also explores SRB in the two algorithms for various network mobility conditions where the maximum node speed has been varied from 10 to 25 m/s in a network of 100 nodes and 10 source-destination pairs. The figure reveals that the proposed improved algorithm still delivers the best performance over the other algorithm.

In Figure 3.8, we have varied the number of connections by considering four traffic loads, notably 10, 20, 30 and 40 source-destination pairs. The number of nodes has been kept at 100 nodes with a maximum speed of 10 m/s and a 95% confidence under 50 times runs. Again, the figure shows that our algorithm can significantly improves SRB at different traffic loads compared to the adjusted flooding scheme. For instance, our algorithm achieves 36% in terms of SRB in low connections and 54% in high connections, while the adjusted flooding scheme achieves 29% in low connections and 48% in high connections. As Figures 3.6, 3.7 and 3.8 demonstrate, there are real savings in the number of rebroadcasts. This is due to the fact that in probabilistic flooding, some nodes might be prohibited from rebroadcasting a packet if its probability value is higher than the set threshold, thereby increasing the number of savings made by nodes in terms of rebroadcasting.
Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

Figure 3.9 shows the relationship between the number of relays and different traffic loads with 80 nodes and a maximum speed 10 m/s. It demonstrates that the number of route-request rebroadcasts increases when the traffic load increases. The P-AODV has the least number of rebroadcasts for almost all traffic loads. The traffic load was varied by using different numbers of Constant Bite Rate (CBR) source-destination connections. As shown in the figure, savings are higher when the traffic load is heavier.

Figure 3.10 shows the relationship between the number of relays and different mobility speeds from 15 to 25 m/s for a network with 100 nodes and 10 source-destination pairs. After the introduction of mobility, more route requests are generated and some of them may fail to reach their destinations. Such failures cause another round of route-request packet transmission. As shown in Figure 3.10, the proposed approach has lower relay numbers than FP-AODV.

Figure 3.11 shows the relationship between the numbers of relays and different numbers of connections for a network with 100 nodes and 10 m/s maximum speed. As shown in the figure, the proposed algorithm has achieved fewer numbers of relays than AD-AODV. It also shows the number of route-request rebroadcasts increasing when the traffic load increases, due to the generation of higher numbers of route requests when increasing the number of connections in the network.

54



Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

Figure 3-6: SRB versus traffic load



Figure 3-7: SRB versus mobility



Figure 3-8: SRB versus traffic load



Figure 3-9: Relays versus traffic load





Figure 3-10: Relays versus mobility



Figure 3-11: Relays versus traffic load

3.4.2 Collisions

We measure the number of collisions for these schemes at the physical layer. Since data packets and control packets share the same physical channel, the collision probability is high when there are a large number of control packets.

Figure 3.12 shows the number of collisions for networks with 80 nodes, 10 m/s maximum speed and different numbers of connections from 10, 20 and 30 to 40 source destinations. As shown in Figure 3.12, the proposed algorithm incurs fewer collisions than simple AODV and FP-AODV. It also shows the number of collisions increasing as traffic load increases. This is because when the number of connections increases, more route requests are generated, leading to more collisions as a result of the increase in control packets.

Figure 3.13 shows the number of collisions for a network with 100 nodes, 10 connections of source-destination pairs under the RWP mobility model with a variety of maximum speeds from 10, 15 and 20 to 25 m/s. In Figure 3.13 we show performance with different mobility settings. When node mobility increases, more route requests fail to reach their destinations. In such cases, more route requests are generated, leading to more collisions as a result of the increasing number of control packets. It is clearly showed that the proposed algorithm shows the lowest number of collisions amongst all.

Figure 3.14 depicts collision results where the different source-destination pairs have been applied to the network and where the number of nodes is kept at 100 nodes under Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

the RWP mobility model with a maximum speed of 10 m/s. Again, in this scenario the proposed algorithm incurs fewer collisions compared to adjusted flooding. It also shows that collisions increase when the traffic load is increasing.



Figure 3-12: Number of collisions versus traffic load



Figure 3-13: Number of collisions versus mobility



Figure 3-14: Number of collisions versus traffic load

3.4.3 Reachability

The metric of reachability measures the proportion of nodes which can receive a broadcast packet. A mobile host will miss a packet if all its neighbours decide to suppress rebroadcasts.

In a network without division, the flooding approach guarantees that all nodes can receive the broadcast packets at the expense of extra traffic caused by redundant rebroadcasts. In reality, however, redundant rebroadcasts also contribute to the possibility of packet collisions that may eventually cause packet drops, thus adversely affecting reachability. Reachability in the context of the AODV routing protocol was examined.

We randomly selected source-destination node pairs and checked if a packet could reach the destination node from the source node. If there is an existing route from the source node to the destination node, the routing request packets broadcast from the source node reach the destination nodes. We calculated the ratio of the node pairs that have a route between the source and the destination over the total number of selected pairs [8, 9]. This ratio is not exactly equal to the reachability, but it is proportional to it. We used this ratio to compare the reachability of different approaches.

Figure 3.15 shows the reachability for a network with 80 nodes, no mobility, and 20, 30 and 40 connections of source-destination pairs for 10 times run of simulation with 95% of confidence. The figure shows that an improved probabilistic algorithm has a higher

Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs reachability than fixed-probabilistic and simple flooding at 20 and 40 connections. For instance, reachability is 95% for our algorithm at 20 connections compared to 85% for fixed-probabilistic and simple flooding. Reachability for all approaches with 30 connections is the same. This can be attributed to the increasing number of collisions of rebroadcast packets.

Figure 3.16 explores reachability results in the proposed algorithm and adjusted flooding for a network with 100 nodes moving according to an RWP mobility model at a maximum mobility speed of 10 m/s. The performance of our algorithm shows that reachability is above 93% for any traffic load. For all traffic loads, reachability in the proposed algorithm is the same or better than in the adjusted flooding scheme.



Figure 3-15: Reachability versus traffic load



Figure 3-16: Reachability Vs. Traffic Load.

3.4.4 Latency

Broadcast latency was measured for the four approaches. The start time of a broadcast was recorded as well as the time when the broadcast packet reached the last node.

The difference between these two values is used as the broadcast latency. Since rebroadcasts can cause collision and possible contention for shared channels, the improved probabilistic approach incurs the lowest number of rebroadcasts and consequently generates the lowest latency. Figure 3.17 shows the latency of data packets in three routing protocols for different levels of traffic loads and no node mobility. The number of total packets transmitted on a wireless channel has a significant impact on latency. If the number of packets is high, then the number of collisions will increase, leading in turn to more retransmissions. As a result, packets experience high latencies. As expected, the improved probabilistic algorithm displays lower latency than blind flooding and fixed probabilistic approaches. This is due to the fact that there are higher numbers of redundant rebroadcasts of RREQ packets in blind flooding and fixed probabilistic approaches. This causes contention and collision, and as a result many RREQ packets fail to reach their destinations. As a consequence, another RREQ packet is initiated and the overall latency to establish route increases. For instance, latency increlases from 0.04 to 0.14 sec in P-AODV when the traffic load increases from 20 to 40 connections of source destination pairs. Latency in FP-AODV increases from 0.06 to 0.15 sec whereas it increases from 0.06 to 0.12 sec in AODV. As expected, data packets in AODV experience a lower latency than in P-AODV and FP-AODV when the number of connection increases more than 30 connections. This is due to the fact that there are number of rebroadcasts of RREQ packets in P-AODV and FP-AODV prevent from rebroadcast becuase of the probability. This causes contention and collision, and as a result many RREQ packets fail to reach the destinations which will affect the latency. As a consequence, another RREQ packet is initiated and the overall latency to establish route increases

Figure 3.18 compares the latency of a different number of traffic loads for a network with 100 nodes when the nodes move at a maximum mobility speed of 10 m/s for the proposed algorithm (P-AODV) and adjusted flooding (AD-AODV). The figure shows

Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs

again that in P-AODV, data packets experience a lower latency than in AD-AODV. For example, latency increases from 0.4 to 3.6 sec in P-AODV whereas it increases from 0.5 to 4.4 sec in AD-AODV when the traffic load increases from 10 to 40 connections of source-destination pairs.



Figure 3-17: Latency versus traffic load



Figure 3-18: Latency versus traffic load

3.5 Summary

In Mobile Ad-hoc Networks (MANETs), flooding is an obligatory message broadcasting technique for network-wide transmission. Many approaches for dissemination in MANETs have been proposed to reduce a high number of unnecessary packet rebroadcasts. This chapter has proposed a new dynamic probabilistic broadcasting scheme for mobile ad-hoc networks where the value of the rebroadcast probability for every host node dynamically sets according to its neighbour's information, in order to improve performance in terms of SRB while maintaining an acceptable reachability level. Performance evaluation of the proposed scheme has been Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme for Routing Protocols in MANETs conducted using the global mobile simulator network (GloMoSim) under static and

Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility models. Performance results have shown that the proposed scheme performs with better results than other schemes used. More specifically, the proposed approach can improve saved broadcasts by up to 25% compared to fixed probabilistic flooding and by up to 10% compared to adjusted probabilistic flooding [1, 10], even under conditions of high mobility and high traffic load. A similar improvement can also be obtained when various traffic loads are applied to the network. It also demonstrates lower collision and less relays than the fixed-value probabilistic approach [3], the adjusted probabilistic flooding [1, 10] and the simple AODV, in all scenarios.

In terms of reachability also our improved probabilistic algorithm has a higher reachability than fixed-probabilistic and simple flooding at 20 and 40 connections. For instance, reachability is 95% for our algorithm at 20 connections compared to 85% for fixed-probabilistic and simple flooding. Reachability for all approaches with 30 connections is the same. It also demonstrates lower broadcast latency than F-AODV and AD-AODV.

This chapter has demonstrated that using dynamically calculating forwarding probabilities to network nodes according to their density regions helps to reduce the number of rebroadcasts, and as a consequence helps to reduce network traffic and decrease the probability of channel contention and packet collision.

4.1 Introduction

A Mobile Ad-hoc Network (MANET) is a group of wireless nodes communicating with each other without any infrastructure. Due to the availability of small and economical wireless communication devices, the MANET research field has attracted much attention from academics and the industry in recent years. MANETs could potentially be used in several applications, such as battlefield communications, mobile classrooms and disaster relief [7, 76, 77].

In such networks, the members can move arbitrarily and network topology can change frequently. For this reason, the development of routing protocols in MANETs is extremely challenging [78]. The aim of this chapter is to study and analyse Mobile Adhoc Network protocols and simulate the protocol and evaluate its performance under different mobility models to see witch mobility model performer better with the protocol. The mobility model is designed to describe the movement pattern of mobile customers, and how their position, velocity and acceleration change over time [76].

The performance results based on simulation experiments demonstrate that the proposed algorithm scheme outperforms the simple flooding (AODV) and fixed probabilistic algorithm in terms of SRB, collisions and number of relays.

The rest of the chapter is organised as follows: Section 4.2 describes the simulation scenarios and configurations and introduces the mobility models. Section 4.3 presents the performance results obtained from simulation experiments. Finally, Section 4.4 summarises this chapter.

4.2 Simulation Scenarios and Configuration

The well-known network simulator GloMoSim version 2.03 [70] has been adopted to conduct the simulation experiments. This section will lay out the experimental scenarios and how simulation parameters were configured. The simulation scenarios studied in this research were designed to investigate the performance of the dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme in MANETs under different mobility models.

The scenarios are composed of 70, 80, 90 and 100 mobile stations with an area of 1000m x 1000m. Each mobile station operates under the IEEE 802.11 [25,50] standard at a 2 Mbps network bandwidth [79]; other parameters are shown in Table 4.1.

Simulation Parameter	Value
Simulator	GloMoSim v2.03
Network Range	$1000m \times 1000m$
Transmission Range	250m
Mobile Nodes	70,80,90 and 100
Traffic Generator	Constant Bit Rate
Band Width	2 Mbps
Packet Size	512 Bytes
Packet Rate	10 Packet Per Second
Simulation Time	900s

Table 4.1: Simulation Parameters.

4.2.1 Mobility Models

Appropriate mobility models that can accurately capture the properties of real-world mobility patterns are required for effective and reliable performance evaluations of MANETs. Due to the different types of movement patterns of mobile users, and how their location, velocity and acceleration change over time, different mobility models should be used to emulate the movement pattern of targeted real-life applications. In our study, three different mobility models were considered, including Random Waypoint (RWP), Manhattan Grid (MG) and Reference Point Group Mobility (RPGM) models [80-82]. The mobility scenario generation and analysis tool, BonnMotion [83], was used to generate the mobility scenarios for simulation experiments in this study.

4.2.1.1 Random Waypoint (RWP) Mobility Model

The Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility model proposed by Johnson and Maltz [78] is the most popular mobility model used for performance analysis of MANETs. Two key parameters of the RWP model are V_{max} and T_{pause} where V_{max} is the maximum velocity for every mobile station and T_{pause} is the pause time. A mobile station in the RWP model selects a random destination and a random speed between [0, V_{max}], and then moves to the selected destination at the selected speed. Upon reaching the destination, the mobile station stops for some pause time T_{pause} , and then repeats the process by selecting a new destination and speed and resuming the movement. Figure 4.1 shows the movement trace of a mobile station using an RWP mobility model.



Figure 4-1: Example of mobile station movement in the RWP model

4.2.1.2 Manhattan Grid (MG) Mobility Model

Unlike RWP mobility, the Manhattan mobility model uses a grid-road topology, as shown in Figure 4.2. Initially, the wireless stations are randomly placed at the edge of the graph. The wireless stations then move towards randomly chosen destinations employing a probabilistic approach in the selection of station movements with a ¹/₂ probability of keeping moving in the same direction and a ¹/₄ probability of turning left or right [81].



Figure 4-2: Example of mobile station movement in the Manhattan mobility model

4.2.1.3 Reference Point Group Mobility (RPGM) Model

In addition to RWP and Manhattan mobility models, the Reference Point Group Mobility (RPGM) model is proposed in [82]. Figure 4.3 shows an example of node movement in Reference Point Group Mobility Model. In this model, each group has a number of wireless station members and a center, which is either a logical center or a group leader. This model represents the random motion of a group of mobile nodes (MNs) as well as the random motion of every individual MN within the group. The

group leader movement determines the mobility behaviours of all other members in the group. The group leader is used to calculate group motion via a group movement vector, \overline{GM} . The movement of the group centre completely characterizes the movement of its corresponding group of MNs, including their direction and speed. Individual MNs randomly move about their own predefined reference points, whose movements rely on the group movement. As the individual reference points move from time t to t+1, their locations are updated according to the group's logical centre. Once the updated reference points, RP(t+1), are calculated, they are combined with a random motion vector, \overline{RM} , to represent the random motion of each MN about its individual reference point. One of the real applications which RPGM model can represent it accurately is the mobility behaviours of soldiers moving together in a group.



Figure 4-3: Example of mobile station movement in the RPGM model

4.3 Performance Analysis and Evaluation

In this section, we evaluate the performance of the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding algorithm. We compare the proposed algorithm with a simple flooding algorithm and a fixed probabilistic algorithm. The metrics for comparison include saved rebroadcast (SRB), average number of routing request rebroadcasts and average number of collisions (as defined in Section 3.4, above).

4.3.1 Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)

In the effort to investigate the performance of the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme, Figures 4.4, 4.5 and 4.6 compare the SRB of the fixed probabilistic scheme and the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme under three different mobility models scenarios versus the number of mobile nodes. For the RWP scenario (Figure 4.4), the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme can significantly reduce rebroadcasts for networks with different numbers of nodes and 10 source-destination pair connections, and achieves higher SRB than the fixed probabilistic (FP-AODV) scheme. For instance, the SRB for the proposed algorithm is 31.3% in low-density networks (e.g. 70 nodes) and 43% in high-density networks (e.g. 100 nodes), whereas it is 28% and 30%, respectively, with fixed probability.



Figure 4-4: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and fixed



probabilistic flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario

Figure 4-5: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and fixed probabilistic flooding schemes for the Manhattan mobility model scenario



Figure 4-6: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and fixed probabilistic flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario



Figure 4-4-7: Comparison of relays between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario



Figure 4-8: Comparison of relays between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the Manhattan mobility model scenario



Figure 4-9: Comparison of relays between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario

Figure 4.5 illustrates the SRB of the fixed probabilistic and the proposed dynamic probabilistic schemes under the Manhattan mobility scenario and different network densities. As a result of applying Manhattan mobility model scenario, along with compare to the fixed probabilistic scheme, the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme can achieve 31% and 35% of SRB in low and high network densities, respectively.

Figure 4.6 shows the SRB of the proposed algorithm and the fixed probabilistic algorithm under the RPGM mobility model and different network densities. From the figure, we can see that the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme achieves better results than the fixed probabilistic scheme. For instance, SRB for P-AODV is 34% in low density and 38% in high density (e.g. 90 nodes), compared to FP-AODV.

After mobility is introduced, more route requests are generated and some of them may fail to reach their destinations. Such failures cause another round of transmissions of route-request packets. Figure 4.7 shows the number of relays of the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding scheme, FP-AODV and blind AODV under the RWP model, different number of nodes and 10 source-destination connection pairs. As shown in Figure 4.7, the proposed algorithm has a lower number of relays than FP-AODV and blind AODV. It also shows that the number of route-request rebroadcasts increases when the number of nodes increases; this is due to the generation of a higher number of route requests with an increasing number of nodes in the network. Performance Evaluation of a Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme under Different Mobility Models in MANETs Figure 4.8 compares relays for the Manhattan mobility model scenario. Once again, the figure shows that the proposed algorithm incurs lower relays compared to other algorithms. As a result, as far as route requests are concerned the proposed scheme can definitely outperform FP-AODV and blind AODV in these scenarios.

Figure 4.9 shows performance with the RPGM mobility model. Due to increasing the number of mobile nodes in the network with mobility, more route requests fail to reach their destinations. In these instances, more route requests are generated. The figure implies that the proposed probabilistic approach can achieve less route requests than FP-AODV and blind AODV in this mobility model too.

4.3.2 Collisions

Figures 4.10, 4.11 and 4.12 represent a comparison of collision between the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding, FP-AODV and blind flooding (AODV) schemes under different mobility models. As shown in the figures, the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding incurs fewer numbers of collisions than that of FP-AODV and blind AODV in most cases under RWP, Manhattan Grid (MG) and RPGM mobility models.



Figure 4-10: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario



Figure 4-11: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the Manhattan Grid (MG) mobility model scenario



90

100

110

Performance Evaluation of a Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme under Different Mobility Models in MANETs

Figure 4-12: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, fixed probabilistic and blind flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario

Number of Nodes

1,000 500

60

70

80

Figure 4.10 depicts collision results for different network densities. When the broadcast probability is dynamically calculated, the proposed dynamic probabilistic algorithm incurs fewer numbers of collisions than FP-AODV and blind AODV.

Moreover, similar behaviour is observed for the scenario of the Manhattan Grid (MG) mobility model (Figure 4.11). The proposed dynamic probabilistic, FP-AODV and blind AODV algorithms achieved less collisions compared to the scenarios of the RWP mobility model. This is due to the random movement pattern of the RWP mobility model, which is leaded to break the connection between the source and the destination nodes.

Additionally, Figure 4.12 shows the collision of the proposed dynamic probabilistic, FP-AODV and blind AODV algorithms under the RPGM model and different numbers

Performance Evaluation of a Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting Flooding Scheme under Different Mobility Models in MANETs of nodes in the network. As shown in this figure, the proposed dynamic probabilistic algorithm has lower collisions than the FP-AODV and blind AODV algorithms. This is due to the P-AODV generating a less number of RREQs in the network, leading to fewer collisions.

It is worth noting that under different mobility models the proposed dynamic probabilistic algorithm outperforms both FP-AODV and blind AODV.

Figure 4.13 shows the number of collisions for a network with 100 nodes, under the RWP mobility model with a variety of different connections of source-destination pairs using 95% confidence interval and 50 times runs of simulation. In Figure 4.1 we show performance with different number of connections. When number of connections increases, more route requests fail to reach their destinations. In such cases, more route requests are generated, leading to more collisions as a result of the increasing number of control packets. It is clearly showed that the proposed algorithm shows the lowest number of collisions amongst the AD-AODV.



Figure 4-13: Comparison of collisions between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and adjusted probabilistic

4.4 Summary

This chapter has related the performance evaluation of the proposed dynamic probabilistic broadcasting scheme (P-AODV) where nodes move according to random Waypoint (RWP), Manhattan Grid (MG) and Reference Point Group Mobility (RPGM) models. The main reason for this is the constant change in network topology due to the high degree of node mobility. Many protocols have been developed to accomplish this task. Compared against the fixed probabilistic algorithm (FP-AODV), the performances of the simulation results have shown that the proposed dynamic approach in terms of SRB can achieve 31%, 31% and 34% under the RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models, respectively, in low-density networks.

The simulation results have demonstrated that the proposed dynamic approach can generate fewer route rebroadcasts than FP-AODV and simple AODV approaches. It also incurs lower collisions than the FP-AODV and simple AODV approaches in all mobility scenarios.

Chapter 5 Enhanced Dynamic Probabilistic Scheme

5.1 Introduction

This chapter presents an enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm that can dynamically adjust the rebroadcast probability at a given node according to its neighbourhood density. The algorithm is based on the same approach as that introduced in the chapter 3. However, the forwarding probability is further refined according to a pre-defined average number of neighbouring nodes distributed in the ad-hoc network for routing request packets (RREQs), to reduce the number of retransmissions as well as obtain a less number of collisions in the network.

As in dynamic probabilistic flooding (P-AODV), short Hello packets are used in the Enhanced dynamic flooding algorithm in order to gather information on 1-hop neighbours and update the current number of neighbours of a given node. The aim of this chapter is to describe the operation of Enhanced dynamic flooding algorithm and evaluate its performance against existing simple, adjusted probabilistic [1,10] and dynamic probabilistic flooding.

The rest of the chapter is organised as follows: Section 5.2 proposes the Enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme. Section 5.3 describes the experimental scenarios and the setting of simulation parameters. Section 5.4 presents and analyses the performance results obtained from simulation experiments. Finally, Section 5.5 summarises this chapter.

5.2 The Enhanced Dynamic Probabilistic Broadcasting

Scheme

Suitable use of a probabilistic broadcasting scheme in MANETs can reduce the number of rebroadcasts and thereby reduce the collisions and the chance of contention among neighbouring nodes. In this chapter, we propose an Enhanced dynamic probabilistic scheme that can dynamically adjust the rebroadcast probability as per the node's neighbourhood distribution using 1-hop neighbourhood information. This is based on locally available information and does not require the assistance of distance devices.

The information on 1-hop neighbours collected by means of exchanging short Hello packets is used to adjust the probability at a given node. If the number of neighbours is high, implying that the node is located in a dense area, the node could potentially receive a large amount of rebroadcasts from its neighbours. Description of the Enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding algorithm is presented in Figure 5.1. The main operations of the algorithm are as follows. On hearing a broadcast packet (*pkt*) at *i*th node, the node rebroadcasts the packet according to a calculated probability with the average neighbour of nodes help in the network (\overline{nbr}) if the packet is received for the

first time if and the number of neighbours of *i*th node is less than the average number of neighbours (\overline{nbr}) typical of its surrounding environment.

Hence, if *i*th node has a low degree (in terms of number of neighbours), retransmission should be likely. If, on the other hand, the number of neighbours of *i*th node is greater than the average number of neighbours (\overline{nbr}) (i.e., *i*th node has a high degree), retransmission will be unlikely.

The average number of neighbours in the network is calculated for the selection of the value of p by using equation (5.1) [1, 10]. A is the area of an ad-hoc network, N the number of mobile nodes in the network and r is the radius of the transmission range of the node. The average number of neighbours can be obtained as shown below.

$$\overline{nbr} = \left(N - 1\right) \times 0.8 \times \frac{\pi r^2}{A}$$
(5.1)

Procedure

Input Parameters:

pkt : Packet to relay by *i*th node.

p(i): Rebroadcast probability of packet (*pkt*) of *i*th node.

RN (i): Random number for *i*th node to compare with the rebroadcast probability *p*.

 $S_{nhr}(i)$: Number of neighbouring nodes of *i*th node.

 \overline{nbr} : Average number of neighbours (threshold value).

nbrTable(*i*): Neighbour table for *i*th node.

Output Parameters:

Discpkt (i): Packet (pkt) will be discarded by ith node if it is already in its list.

Rbdpkt (*i*): Packet (*pkt*) will be rebroadcast by *i*th node if probability *p* is high.

Drpkt(i): Packet (*pkt*) will be dropped by *i*th node if probability *p* is low.

Calculation of broadcasting probability upon receiving a broadcast packet (*pkt*).

if a packet (*pkt*) is received for the first time at the *i*th node **then**

{

```
get nbrTable(i)
```

if size (nbr Table(i)) = = 0 then

return (0)

else

If
$$(S_{nbr} (i) < nbr)$$
 then

*i*th node has a low degree:

{

$$P(i) := \prod_{i=0}^{S} nbr(i) P * P_{\max}$$

if $p(i) < p_{min}$ then
 $p(i) = p_{min}$
end if
return $(P(i))$
else
*i*th node has a high degree:
 $P(i) = 0.0$ (drop the packet)
end if
Generate a random number RN over [0, 1].
Relay the packet ($Rbdpkt(i)$) when ($P(i) > RN(i)$)
else
Drop packet (Drpkt)
end if
where $p_{max} = 0.9$ and $p_{min} = 0.4$



5.3 Simulation Scenarios and Configuration

The GloMoSim network simulator (version 2.03) [70] has been adopted to conduct extensive experiments in the evaluation of the behaviour of the Enhanced dynamic probabilistic algorithm under different mobility models. Three AODV variations have been implemented: the first using adjusted probabilistic flooding [1, 10] method AD-AODV (AODV + fixed pair probability), the second based on dynamically calculating the rebroadcast probability for each node [84-86], called P-AODV (AODV + dynamic probability), and the third one is our enhanced dynamic algorithm (EDP-AODV). In our simulation, we use a 1000m × 1000m area with a different number of connections and 100 nodes. The network bandwidth is 2 Mbps and the Medium Access Control (MAC) layer protocol is IEEE 802.11[25, 50]. Other simulation parameters are shown in Table 5.1.

The main purpose behind the improved approach is to reduce the number of rebroadcasts in the route-discovery phase, thereby reducing network traffic and decreasing the probability of channel contention and packet collision.

Simulation Parameter	Value
Simulator	GloMoSim v2.03
Network Range	1000m×1000m
Transmission Range	250m
Mobile Nodes	100
Traffic Generator	Constant Bit Rate
Band Width	2 Mbps
Packet Size	512 bytes
Packet Rate	10 Packet Per Second
Simulation Time	900s

Table 5.1: Simulation Parameters
5.4 Performance Analysis and Evaluation

In this section, the performance of the Enhanced dynamic probabilistic broadcasting algorithm is evaluated. The performance of the Enhaced approach is examined by investigating and comparing it with simple AODV, adjusted probabilistic [1, 10] and dynamic probabilistic flooding [84-86] using the GloMoSim network simulator under different mobility models. The metrics for comparison include saved rebroadcast (SRB), average number of routing-request rebroadcasts and average number of collisions (as defined in Section 3.4, above).

5.4.1 Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)

Figures 5.2, 5.3 and 5.4 compare the saved rebroadcast (SRB) of adjusted probabilistic [1, 10], dynamic probabilistic [84-86] and enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding under three different mobility model scenarios. Figure 5.2 depicts SRB for the RWP scenario, in P-AODV, AD-AODV and EDP-AODV, as a function of the traffic load that is varied by using different numbers of Constant Bit Rate (CBR) source-destination connections. The number of nodes is kept at 100, which move with a maximum speed of 10 m/s. The number of RREQ packets increases as the traffic load increases. This results in an increase in the broadcast activity of RREQ packets inside the network. The figure reveals that EDP-AODV significantly improves SRB compared to other routing protocols. Furthermore EDP-AODV has the highest SRB for all traffic loads and the performance advantage of EDP-AODV increases as the traffic load increases. The difference in performance in favour of EDP-AODV compared to P-AODV ranges from 20% to 22%, and from 30% to 28% compared to AD-AODV.



Figure 5-2: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic and dynamic probabilistic flooding schemes for the RWP mobility

model scenario



Figure 5-3: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic and dynamic probabilistic flooding schemes for the Manhattan mobility

model scenario



Figure 5-4: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic and dynamic probabilistic flooding schemes for the RPGM mobility model scenario

Figure 5.3 depicts the performance of the three algorithms under the Manhattan mobility scenario when different connections of source-destination pairs are used. The SRB results reveal that EDP-AODV outperforms P-AODV [84-86] and AD-AODV [1, 10] at all source-destination connections when it is varied from 10 to 40 connections. For instance, EDP-AODV outperforms P-AODV in terms of SRB by 33% and AD-AODV by 37% when the number of connections is 10 source-destination pairs. When the traffic load increases, SRB increases slightly. For instance, SRB increases from 60% to 65% in EDP-AODV, from 33% to 51% in P-AODV and 29% to 35% in AD-AODV when the traffic load is increased from 10 to 40 connections pairs.

Figure 5.4 explores SRB in the three algorithms for various source-destination pairs where the nodes move under the RPGM mobility model at a maximum speed of 10 m/s in a network of 100 nodes. The figure reveals that EDP-AODV still delivers the best performance over the other algorithms. However, it can be seen that the three algorithms experience an increase in SRB as traffic load increases.

Figure 5.5 shows the number of relays in the EDP-AODV, P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV algorithms under the RWP model and different numbers of connection pairs for a network with 100 nodes, where the nodes move at maximum speed of 10 m/s. As shown in the figure, the EDP-AODV algorithm has less relays than the P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV algorithms at all traffic loads. It also shows that the number of route requests increases when the traffic load increases; this is due to the generation of a higher number of route requests when the number of connections in the network increases.

In Figure 5.6, we compare relays for the Manhattan mobility model at the same setting as that applied in Figure 5.5. The figure shows the enhanced algorithm incurring a lower number of relays. As a result, the route requests increase when the traffic load increases and the enhanced scheme can definitely outperform P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV in these scenarios.



Figure 5-5: Relays comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario.



Figure 5-6: Relays comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the

Manhattan mobility model scenario



Figure 5-7: Relays comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RPGM model scenario

Figure 5.7 shows the performance of four algorithms with the RPGM mobility model. Due to increasing the number of connections in the network with mobility, more route requests fail to reach their destinations. In such instances, more route requests are generated. The figure implies that the enhanced dynamic probabilistic approach can achieve fewer route requests than P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV in this mobility model too.

5.4.2 Collisions

Figures 5.8, 5.9 and 5.10 represent a comparison of collisions between the enhanced (EDP-AODV), P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV algorithms under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models, respectively. Figure 5.8 explores collisions in the four

algorithms for various source-destination connection pairs where the nodes move under the RWP mobility model at a maximum node speed of 10 m/s in a network of 100 nodes. The figure reveals that EDP-AODV still incurs fewer numbers of collisions than P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV. However, it can be seen that the four algorithms experience an increase in collisions as traffic load increases.



Figure 5-8: Collision comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic, adjusted pprobabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model

scenario



Figure 5-9: Collision comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the

Manhattan mobility model scenario



Figure 5-10: Collision comparison between the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic , dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RPGM

mobility model scenario

Moreover, similar behaviour is observed for the scenario of the Manhattan mobility model (Figure 5.9). The enhanced algorithm achieves less collision compared with the P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV algorithms in all scenarios. It also shows that the number of collisions increases when the traffic load increases, because when a more number of connections is applied, more route request are generated, leading to more collisions due to the increase in control packets.

Figure 5.10 also shows the collision of the enhanced algorithm and the P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV algorithms under the RPGM model for the same simulation settings as in Figures 5.8 and 5.9. As shown in the figure, the enhanced algorithm has a lower collision than the P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV.

5.4.3 Reachability

Figure 5.11 shows reachability results for different traffic loads varying from 10 to 40 connections of source-destination pairs. The network size is kept at 100 nodes under the RWP mobility model with the maximum speed of 10 m/s in the EDP-AODV, P-AODV [84-86], AD-AODV [1, 10] and simple AODV. As the figure shows, all algorithms for reachability results at all traffic load connections fell between 93.41% and 95.6%. It is clear that P-AODV has the best performance in terms of reachability compared to the other algorithms, because the EDP-AODV got high SRB than other techniques and many RREQ will prevent from rebroadcast to get the rout to destination which will affect the reachability.

Figure 5.12 shows the comparison between the enhanced algorithm and other algorithms in terms of reachability for the Manhattan Grid (MG) mobility scenario. As

shown in the figure, the reachability at all traffic load connections for all algorithms are relatively similar except for P-AODV, which outperforms the other algorithms. The figure shows that reachability decreases when traffic load increases, regardless of the routing protocol.



Figure 5-11: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RWP mobility model scenario



Figure 5-12: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the MG mobility model scenario

Figure 5.13 shows the comparison between the enhanced, adjusted probabilistic [1, 10], dynamic probabilistic [84-86] and simple AODV flooding algorithms in terms of reachability for the Reference Point Group Mobility (RPGM) scenario. As shown in the figure, the reachability at all traffic-load connections fall between 96.9% and 96.9%. Moreover, the figure shows that dynamic probabilistic flooding [18] (P-AODV) slightly outperforms other algorithms in terms of reachability. This is because the EDP-AODV achieves higher SRB, which lead to prevent RREQ to reach the destination and affects its reachability.



Figure 5-13: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic, adjusted probabilistic, dynamic probabilistic and blind AODV flooding schemes for the RPGM model scenario

5.5 Summary

This chapter has explained the enhanced probabilistic flooding scheme for MANETs where the rebroadcast probability is dynamically set according to the nodes' density areas with the help of an average number of nodes in the network. In order to improve the performance in the enhanced algorithm in terms of SRB while maintaining a reachability comparable to that achieved by other algorithms, the rebroadcast probability of nodes located in low-density areas is set higher than that for nodes located in higher-density areas. The new variant of AODV has been referred to as EDP-AODV for short.

This chapter has demonstrated that the dynamic selection of forwarding probabilities to network nodes depending on their density regions helps to reduce the number of rebroadcasts, in turn helping to reduce network traffic and decrease contention and packet collision.

Extensive simulation experiments under different mobility models have shown that EDP-AODV has the highest SRB over other algorithms under a variety of traffic conditions. In the RWP scenario, the difference in SRB performance in favour of EDP-AODV against P-AODV ranges from 20% to 22%, and from 30% to 28% against AD-AODV. Even under the MG and RPGM mobility models, EDP-AODV achieves higher SRB compared to other algorithms.

With the use of mobility, when the number of connections increases in the network, route breakages occur more frequently and as a consequence RREQ packets fail to reach their destinations. More RREQ packets are generated and retransmitted, leading to a high chance of collision due to the increase in the number of control packets inside the network. However, the results of simulation experiments have revealed that EDP-AODV manages to incur lower collisions and generate less route requests than P-AODV, AD-AODV and blind AODV in all mobility scenarios.

Chapter 6 Comparative Performance Analysis

6.1 Introduction

Several techniques for dissemination in MANETs have been proposed in the previous chapters to reduce the number of collisions and achieve a high SRB. These include dynamic probabilistic broadcasting (P-AODV) and enhanced dynamic probabilistic broadcasting (EDP-AODV) schemes.

In chapter 3,5 a critical comparative study between the proposed algorithms and the previews work has been conducted using the different mobility modules ,in this chapter performance evaluation for the suggested algorithms will be presented under different mobility modules and the results demonstrated the merits and capabilities of the algorithms in the following sections.

6.2 Simulation Scenarios

In this section, the GloMoSim network simulator (version 2.03) [70] has been used to conduct extensive experiments for a performance comparison of P-AODV and EDP-

AODV algorithms under different the mobility models mentioned in Section 4.2.1. Three AODV variations were implemented: the first using an adjusted probabilistic flooding method [1, 10] called AD-AODV (AODV + fixed pair probability), the second based on dynamically calculating the rebroadcast probability for each node [84-86], called P-AODV (AODV + dynamic probability), and the third is the enhanced dynamic algorithm (EDP-AODV). Tables 6.1 and 6.2 show the parameters used in the simulation.

Table 6.1 Simulation Parameters for P-AODV

Simulation Parameter	Value
Simulator	GloMoSim v2.03
Network Range	$1000m \times 1000m$
Transmission Range	250m
Mobile Nodes	70,80,90 and 100
Traffic Generator	Constant Bit Rate
Band Width	2 Mbps
Packet Size	512 Bytes
Packet Rate	10 Packet Per Second
Simulation Time	900s

Simulation Parameter	Value
Simulator	GloMoSim v2.03
Network Range	1000m × 1000m
Transmission Range	250m
Mobile Nodes	100
Traffic Generator	Constant Bit rate
Band Width	2 Mbps
Packet Size	512 Bytes
Packet Rate	10 Packet Per Second
Simulation Time	900s

6.3 Performance Comparison

The parameters used in the following simulation experiments are listed in Tables 6.1 and 6.2 for different numbers of connections and variants of mobile nodes to achieve a performance comparison for the proposed P-AODV and EDP-AODV algorithms and to show the effect of different mobility models on the proposed techniques. AD-AODV is also implemented for comparison. The metrics for comparison include saved rebroadcast (SRB), average number of routing request rebroadcasts, average number of collisions and reachability (as defined in Section 3.4, above).

6.3.1 Saved Rebroadcast (SRB)

Figure 6.1 explores a confidence of saved rebroadcast (SRB) of the dynamic probabilistic and adjusted probabilistic [1, 10] algorithms at 95% where the four traffic loads have been applied to the network and where system size is kept to 100 nodes under the RWP mobility condition with a maximum speed of 10 m/s and 50 runs of the simulation. Our algorithm (P-AODV) can significantly improve SRB at different traffic loads compared to the adjusted probabilistic algorithm [1, 10]. For instance, our algorithm achieves 36% in terms of SRB in low connections and 54% in high connections, while the adjusted flooding (AD-AODV) scheme achieves 29% in low connections and 48% in high connections. The figure also shows that SRB increases as the traffic load increases. This is because, when the number of connections in the network is increased, more route-request packets will be generated and some nodes might be prohibited from rebroadcasting a packet if its probability value is higher than

the set threshold, and hence there is an increase in the number of savings made by nodes in terms of re-broadcasting.



Figure 6-1: Saved rebroadcast comparison between the proposed dynamic probabilistic and adjusted probabilistic flooding schemes

Figures 6.2 and 6.3 depict the comparative performance of SRB results for P-AODV and EDP-AODV algorithms respectively under different mobility models. Figure 6.2 shows the SRB performance when the nodes move under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models at the maximum speed of 10 m/s and in a combination of different network sizes (from 70 to 100). It is clear that under the RPGM mobility model scenario the dynamic probabilistic algorithm (P-AODV) achieves better SRB than the RWP and Manhattan mobility model scenarios. This is due to the random behaviour of the RWP and Manhattan mobility models. For example, when network density is 90 nodes, the SRB for P-AODV under RPGM is 38%, whereas it is 32% and 31%, respectively, under MG and RWP mobility models.



Figure 6-2: Comparison of saved rebroadcast for the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under RWP, RPGM and MG mobility models

Figure 6.3 compares the SRB of the enhanced dynamic probabilistic algorithm (EDP-AODV) under RWP, MG, and RPGM mobility models with the mobility condition at the maximum speed of 10 m/s and a different number of CBR connections for a network with 100 nodes. The results reveal that SRB for EDP-AODV under the RWP mobility model scenario is higher than under the MG and RPGM mobility model scenarios for all the CBR connections. This is due to the different characteristics of the mobility pattern of each model. For example, the SRB of EDP-AODV under RWP is 59% in low traffic load and 76% in high traffic load compared to MG and RPGM

models. However, it can seen that under the three mobility models the EDP-AODV experiences increases in SRB as traffic load increases.



Figure 6-3: Comparison of saved rebroadcast for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models

Figure 6.4 demonstrates the comparative performance of relay results for the P-AODV algorithm under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models. The entire network and traffic configurations are also the same as those of the previous experiments in Table 6.1. It is also clear that under the RWP mobility model scenario the dynamic algorithm achieves a lower number of relays than the RPGM and Manhattan mobility model scenarios.



Figure 6-4: Comparison of relays for the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models

Figure 6.5 explores the number of relays in the enhanced dynamic algorithm (EDP-AODV) under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models. The entire network and traffic configurations are also the same as in the previous parameters shown in Table 6.2. As a comparison, the relays are calculated for the EDP-AODV with various CBR connections. As shown in Figure 6.5, it is of note that the EDP-AODV under the Manhattan mobility model incurs a lower number of relays compared to RWP and RPGM models.



Figure 6-5: Comparison of relays for the proposed enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models

6.3.2 Collision

In this section, we present two simulation experiments to compare the performance of both P-AODV and EDP-AODV algorithms in terms of collision using different mobility models (RWP, MG and RPGM).

Figure 6.6 shows the collisions of the P-AODV under the RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models with different numbers of mobile nodes. From the figure, we can observe that under the Manhattan Grid (MG) mobility model the P-AODV algorithm has significantly less collisions compared with RWP and RPGM mobility models. Collision increases as the number of nodes in the network increases.



Figure 6-6: Comarison of collision for the proposed dynamic probabilistic flooding scheme under RWP, RPGM and MG mobility models

Figure 6.7 compares the collisions for the EDP-AODV algorithm under RWP, MG, and RPGM mobility models where the nodes move at a maximum speed of 10 m/s for a network with 100 nodes and different numbers of source-destination connections. The results reveal that EDP-AODV under RPGM mobility model scenario performs with a lower number of collisions compared to MG and RPGM mobility models scenarios for all the CBR connections. However, collision increases when the traffic load increases regardless of what kind of mobility model is used.



Figure 6-7: Comparison of collisions for the proposed enhanced probabilistic flooding scheme under

RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models

6.3.3 Reachability

Figure 6.8 shows the comparison between RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models in terms of reachability for the enhanced probabilistic flooding algorithm (EDP-AODV) for a network with 100 nodes where nodes move at a maximum speed of 10 m/s and with different connections of source-destination pairs. Figure 6.9 clearly shows that the reachability for the algorithm EDP-AODV under the MG mobility model scenario achieves better reachability than under the RWP and RPG mobility model scenarios. Furthermore, the EDP-AODV under the MG mobility model has the highest reachability, which is almost uniform (above 97%) for all traffic loads.



Figure 6-8: Comparison of reachability for the proposed enhanced probabilistic flooding scheme under RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models

6.4 Evaluation of the P-AODV and EDP-AODV algorithms

This section presents an evaluation of the proposed techniques (P-AODV and EDP-AODV) comparing with simple AODV, FP-AODV and AD-AODV techniques in terms of deployment, scalability, complexity, cost and compatibility . From the simulation results with different simulation scenarios (sections 3.4, 4.3 and 5.4) of the proposed algorithms and the simple AODV, FP-AODV and ADP-AODV, the proposed algorithms and the compared algorithms can be deployed by applying them on other routing protocol such as DSR also can be deployed in industrial and commercial. The proposed algorithms have more scalability than the compared algorithms since their performance results (SRB, Collision, Relays and Reachability) are better than their

corresponded results in the compared techniques. Finally the proposed algorithms are compatibly better than the compared algorithms due to their scalability.

6.5 Summary

In this chapter, a performance comparison was presented to analyse RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models and their effect on P-AODV and EDP-AODV algorithms.

In terms of SRB, simulation results have shown that under RPGM mobility model scenarios the proposed dynamic probabilistic algorithm (P-AODV) achieves better SRB than under the RWP and Manhattan mobility model scenarios, whereas under the RWP mobility model scenario, the EDP-AODV achieves higher SRB than under the MG and RPGM mobility models scenarios. P-AODV achieves 38%, whereas only 32% and 31% are achieved, respectively, under MG and RWP mobility models in high network density. Compared to MG and RPGM models, the EDP-AODV under the RWP mobility model scenario achieves 59% in low traffic loads and 76% in high traffic loads.

In terms of collision, the P-AODV and EDP-AODV under MG and RPGM models, respectively, perform with lower collision compared to other mobility models, while in terms of reachability, the EDP-AODV under the MG mobility model outperforms the RWP and RPGM models. For example, the reachability under the MG mobility model compared to other mobility models is above 97% for all traffic loads.

114

Chapter 7

Conclusions and Future Work

7.1 Conclusions

This thesis has presented an investigation into the design and development of new dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding algorithms for Mobile Ad-hoc Networks (MANETs) that can overcome the limitations of previous flooding methods and deliver improved support for MANET applications.

Contributions to this investigation can be summarised as follows:

The WLAN networks have been reviewed including their types, advantages/disadvantages, as well as current routing principles and types in MANETs. Moreover, this thesis has provided an overview of broadcasting in MANETs and the broadcast storm problem which causes a serious degradation in network performance due to extreme redundant retransmission, collision and contention.

This thesis has classified existing broadcast algorithms into two main categories: proactive and reactive schemes. In the first category, proactive schemes, [48, 54, 55, 59, 87], a node chooses some of its 1-hop neighbours as rebroadcasting nodes. When a node receives a broadcast packet, it drops the packet if it is not selected as a rebroadcasting node; otherwise, it recursively chooses some of its 1-hop neighbours as rebroadcasting

nodes and forwards the packet to them. In reactive schemes [34, 55, 56, 63], each node independently determines whether or not to forward a broadcast packet. In this type, it only attempts to build routes when desired by the source node. In general, however, these techniques are not adaptive enough to cope with high node mobility, due to the fact that when the network topology changes frequently. Broadcasting algorithms in the second category use probabilities to help a node decide whether or not to rebroadcast its packet. One of the main advantages of this kind of algorithm is that it is simpler and easier to implement than its deterministic counterpart.

One of the main aims of this thesis is to improve the performance of existing probabilistic broadcasting flooding techniques in order to reduce the broadcast storm problem. To achieve this aim we proposed a new probabilistic algorithm, referred to as dynamic probabilistic broadcasting flooding (P-AODV), which has been incorporated in the Ad-hoc On-demand Distance Vector (AODV) protocol, one of the better-known and widely studied routing algorithms in recent years. Each node dynamically sets the rebroadcast probability according to the number of its neighbouring nodes' information.

This is conducted on the basis of locally available neighbourhood information without requiring any assistance from distance measurements or exact location-determination devices. The performance of the new algorithm was evaluated by comparing it against simple (AODV), fixed probabilistic (FP-AODV) and adjusted probabilistic (AD-AODV) flooding approaches under a static scenario and Random Waypoint (RWP) mobility model scenario. The performance results have shown that the proposed scheme outperforms the FP-AODV, AD-AODV [1, 10] and AODV in terms of SRB, while keeping the reachability high. It also demonstrated lower collision, less relays and lower

broadcast latency than the FP-AODV, the AD-AODV [1, 10] and the simple AODV in all scenarios.

Extensive simulation experiments have been conducted to investigate and analyse the performance of the proposed dynamic probabilistic scheme and compare it to simple AODV and FP-AODV under different mobility models. Performance results have revealed that the proposed scheme outperforms the FP-AODV in terms of SRB. The results obtained also demonstrated lower collision compared with both FP-AODV and simple AODV, as well as a lower number of relays in all mobility scenarios.

In order to achieve high SRB while keeping reachability acceptable, we presented a new algorithm, referred to as enhanced dynamic probabilistic flooding (EDP-AODV), which is a further refinement over our first proposed algorithm. While in the first algorithm the broadcasting probability is calculated dynamically according to the information about the number of neighbouring nodes, in the second algorithm the rebroadcast probability also calculated dynamically, but based on the average number of nodes in the ad-hoc networks. Extensive simulation experiments were used to investigate the performance of the enhanced probabilistic flooding scheme and compare it to the simple AODV and AD-AODV schemes and the proposed P-AODV scheme under different mobility models. The performance results have demonstrated that the enhanced scheme EDP-AODV outperforms the simple AODV and AD-AODV schemes as well as the proposed P-AODV scheme in terms of SRB, collision and relays, whereas in terms of reachability the P-AODV outperforms the EDP-AODV.

117

Finally, an intensive comparative performance analysis for both algorithms P-AODV and EDP-AODV has been presented using RWP, MG and RPGM mobility models. This comparative analysis demonstrated the performance of the algorithms under the different mobility models and showed which performed better under each mobility model in terms of SRB, collision and number of relays.

7.2 Future Work

Other directions for future work might include the following:

An investigation into the effects of other important system parameters which have not been used in this research, For example, the transmission range of nodes could be investigated with regard to setting the rebroadcast probability, and by examining the regulation of the transmission radius of nodes, whether it might be possible to maximise SRB whilst maintaining a low number of rebroadcast.

Many research studies [9, 17] have recently proposed a counter threshold in several existing broadcasting algorithms to enable a node to keep track of the number of copies of broadcast packets received in a particular time interval. The node can then decide to rebroadcast the packet if the counter has not reached the pre-determined threshold. It would be interesting to combine the proposed dynamic algorithms with the counter-based approach and note if the resulting algorithms yield further performance enhancement.

118

Further research could be dedicated to the investigation of the performance merits of the dynamic probabilistic broadcast algorithms for other routing protocols, such as Dynamic Source Routing (DSR) [15, 16], under different mobility model scenarios.

Finally, the performance evaluations of MANETs have been conducted mostly through simulations experiments, and to date there has been relatively little activity in the use of analytical modelling to analyse MANETs' performance. It would be interesting if a mathematical model were developed to investigate the interaction between important parameters affecting the performance of dynamic probabilistic algorithms and summarise more accurately the performance behaviour analysis of these algorithms.

References

- [1] M. B. Yassein, M. O. Khaoua, L. M. Mackenzie, S. Papanastasiou, and A. Jamal, "Improving route discovery in on-demand routing protocols using local topology information in MANETs," in *Proceedings of the ACM international workshop on Performance monitoring, measurement, and evaluation of heterogeneous wireless and wired networks* Terromolinos, Spain: ACM Press, 2006, pp. pp.95-99.
- [2] S.-Y. N. Yu-Chee Tseng, Yuh-Shyan Chen ,Jang-Ping Sheu , , "The broadcast storm problem in a mobile ad hoc network," *Kluwer Academic Publishers Hingham, MA, USA* vol. Volume 8, pp. Pages: 153 - 167 2002
- [3] N. Sze-Yao, T. Yu-Chee, C. Yuh-Shyan, and S. Jang-Ping, "The broadcast storm problem in a mobile ad hoc network," in *Proceedings of the 5th annual ACM/IEEE international conference on Mobile computing and networking* Seattle, Washington, United States: ACM, 1999.
- [4] W. Brad and C. Tracy, "Comparison of broadcasting techniques for mobile ad hoc networks," in *Proceedings of the 3rd ACM international symposium on Mobile ad hoc networking* \& computing Lausanne, Switzerland: ACM, 2002, pp. pages 194-205.

- Y. Sasson, D. Cavin, and A. Schiper, "Probabilistic broadcast for flooding in wireless mobile ad hoc networks," in *Wireless Communications and Networking*, 2003. WCNC 2003. 2003 IEEE, vol.2,pp1124-1130, 2003, pp. vol.2,pp1124-1130.
- [6] Y. Sasson and A. S. D. Cavin, "Probabilistic broadcast for flooding in wireless mobile ad hoc networks " Swiss Federal Institute of Technology (EPFL), Technical report IC/2002/54, 2002.
- [7] J. Cartigny and D. Simplot, "Border node retransmission based probabilistic broadcast protocols in ad-hoc networks," in *System Sciences, 2003. Proceedings* of the 36th Annual Hawaii International Conference on, 2003, p. 10 pp.
- [8] Z. Qi and D. P. Agrawal, "Dynamic probabilistic broadcasting in mobile ad hoc networks," in *Vehicular Technology Conference*. vol. Vol.5: IEEE, pp. pp.2860-2864, 2003.
- [9] Q. Zhang and D. P. Agrawal, "Dynamic probabilistic broadcasting in MANETs," J. Parallel Distrib. Comput., vol. 65, pp. pp.220-233, 2005.
- [10] M. O.-K. a. S. P. L. M. M. M. Bani-Yassein, "Performance analysis of adjusted probabilistic broadcasting in mobile ad hoc networks "*International Journal of Wireless Information Networks, Springer Netherlands*, vol. vol. 13,no. 2, pp. pp. 1-14, March 2006.

- [11] M. R. Pearlman and Z. J. Haas, "Determining the optimal configuration for the zone routing protocol," *Selected Areas in Communications, IEEE Journal on*, vol. 17, pp. 1395-1414, 1999.
- [12] V. P. a. S. Corson, "Temporally ordered routing algorithm (TORA), Internet draft," <u>http://www.ietf.org/proceedings/dec/slides/manet-tora/index.htm</u>, March 2004.
- [13] C. E. Perkins and E. M. Royer, "Ad-hoc on-demand distance vector routing," in Mobile Computing Systems and Applications, 1999. Proceedings. WMCSA '99. Second IEEE Workshop on, 1999, pp. 90-100.
- [14] R. V. Boppana and S. P. Konduru, "An adaptive distance vector routing algorithm for mobile, ad hoc networks," in *INFOCOM 2001. Twentieth Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies. Proceedings. IEEE*, 2001, pp. 1753-1762 vol.3.
- [15] D. B. J. a. D. A. Maltz, "Dynamic source routing in ad hoc wireless Network".
 Academic Publishers. http://www.stanford.edu/class/cs344e/papers/dsr.pdf, 1996.
- [16] Y. H. a. D. M. D. Johnson, "The Dynamic Source Routing Protocol (DSR) for Mobile Ad Hoc Networks ", February 2007. http://www.ietf.org/rfc/rfc4728.txt

- [17] T. Yu-Chee, N. Sze-Yao, and S. En-Yu, "Adaptive approaches to relieving broadcast storms in a wireless multihop mobile ad hoc network," *Computers, IEEE Transactions on*, vol. 52, pp. 545-557, 2003.
- [18] T. Yu-Chee, N. Sze-Yao, and S. En-Yu, "Adaptive approaches to relieving broadcast storms in a wireless multihop mobile ad hoc network," in *Distributed Computing Systems, 2001. 21st International Conference on.*, 2001, pp. 481-488.
- [19] I. Stojmenovic, Handbook of wireless networks and mobile computing. Wiley, New York, 2002.
- [20] C.-K. Toh, Ad hoc mobile wireless networks, protocols and systems Prentice-Hall, New York, 2002.
- [21] C. E. Perkins, Ad Hoc Networking., : Addison Wesley Professional, 2001.
- [22] B. P. Crow, I. Widjaja, L. G. Kim, and P. T. Sakai, "IEEE 802.11 Wireless Local Area Networks," *Communications Magazine, IEEE*, vol. 35, pp. 116-126, 1997.
- [23] T. S. S. Xu, " Revealing the problems with 802.11 medium access control protocol in multi-hop wireless ad hoc networks " in *Computer Networks*. vol. volume 38(4), March 2002, pp. pages 531-548.

- [24] "IEEE 802.11 Working Group Task Group for WLAN. IEEE 802.11 Wireless
 Local Area Networks (WLAN)".
 http://www.ieee802.org/11/Reports/tgs_update.htm.
- [25] N. S. a. Y. C. J. W. William A. Arbaugh, "Your 802.11 Wireless Network has No Clothes," 2001.
- [26] A. F. Molisch, "Wireless communications. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons," 2005.
- [27] E. M. Royer and T. Chai-Keong, "A review of current routing protocols for ad hoc mobile wireless networks," *Personal Communications, IEEE*, vol. 6, pp. 46-55, 1999.
- [28] D. T. a. P. Viswanath, "Fundamentals of wireless communication.," Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- [29] M. Takai, J. Martin, and R. Bagrodia, "Effects of wireless physical layer modeling in mobile ad hoc networks," in *Proceedings of the 2nd ACM international symposium on Mobile ad hoc networking* \& computing Long Beach, CA, USA: ACM, 2001, pp. PP.87-94.
- [30] R. van Nee, G. Awater, M. Morikura, H. Takanashi, M. Webster, and K. W. Halford, "New high-rate wireless LAN standards," *Communications Magazine*, *IEEE*, vol. 37, pp. PP.82-88, 1999.

- [31] V. K. Garg, WIRELESS COMMUNICATIONS AND NETWORKING San Francisco an imprint of Elsevier 2007.
- [32] S. Xu and T. Saadawi, "Does the IEEE 802.11 MAC protocol work well in multihop wireless ad hoc networks?," *Communications Magazine, IEEE*, vol. 39, pp. 130-137, 2001.
- [33] K. Jiejun, Z. Petros, L. Haiyun, L. Songwu, and Z. Lixia, "Providing robust and ubiquitous security support for mobile ad-hoc networks," in *Network Protocols*, 2001. Ninth International Conference on, 2001, pp. PP.251-260.
- [34] J. Cartigny, D. Simplot, and I. Stojmenovic, "Localized minimum-energy broadcasting in ad-hoc networks," in *INFOCOM 2003. Twenty-Second Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies. IEEE*, 2003, pp. PP.2210-2217
- [35] V. Rodoplu and T. H. Meng, "Minimum energy mobile wireless networks," Selected Areas in Communications, IEEE Journal on, vol. 17, pp. PP.1333-1344, 1999.
- [36] K. J. B. Chen, H. Balakrishnan, and R. Morris, "An energy efficient coordination algorithm for topology maintenance in ad hoc wireless networks " *ACM Wireless Networks Journal* vol. volume 8(5), pp. pages 481-494, 2002.
- [37] F. Ingelrest, D. Simplot-Ryl, and I. Stojmenovic, "Optimal transmission radius for energy efficient broadcasting protocols in ad hoc and sensor networks,"
Parallel and Distributed Systems, IEEE Transactions on, vol. 17, pp. 536-547, 2006.

- [38] M. Gast, 802.11 wireless networks: the definitive guide Sebastopol, Calif.;Farnham: O'Reilly, 2005.
- [39] M. Gast, 802.11 wireless networks: the definitive guide vol. 1. Beijing, Cambridge O'Reilly, 2002.
- [40] M. Gast, 802.11 wireless networks : the definitive guide. Sebastopol, Calif. ;Farnham: O'Reilly, 2005.
- [41] A. F. Molisch, Wireless communications. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons, 2005.
- [42] C. E. Perkins, *Ad hoc networking*. Boston ; London Addison-Wesley, 2001.
- [43] W. Stallings, *Wireless communications and networks*. Upper Saddle River, NJ: Pearson Prentice Hall, 2005.
- [44] D. Tse and P. Viswanath, *Fundamentals of wireless communication*. Cambridge Cambridge University Press, 2005.
- [45] J. M. S. Corson, "Mobile ad hoc Networking (MANET), Routing protocol performance issues and evaluation considerations. IETF RFC 2501 ", January 1999.

- [46] T. C. a. P. Jacquet, "Optimized link state routing protocol (OLSR).," October 2003.
- [47] E. M. B.-R. C. E. Perkins, and S. R. Das, " Ad hoc on-demand distance vector (AODV) routing ": <u>http://www.ietf.org/rfc/rfc3561.txt</u>, July 2003.
- [48] W. Peng and X.-C. Lu, "On the reduction of broadcast redundancy in mobile ad hoc networks," in *Proceedings of the 1st ACM international symposium on Mobile ad hoc networking* \& computing Boston, Massachusetts: IEEE Press, 2000, pp. Pages: 129 130
- [49] T. Zhenyu and J. J. Garcia-Luna-Aceves, "Collision-avoidance transmission scheduling for ad-hoc networks," in *Communications*, 2000. ICC 2000. 2000 IEEE International Conference on, 2000, pp. 1788-1794 vol.3.
- [50] C. Laboratory, "Introduction to the 802.11. Wireless Network Standard," A Program of the National Institute of Justice 2003
- [51] P. Johansson, T. Larsson, N. Hedman, B. Mielczarek, and M. Degermark, "Scenario-based performance analysis of routing protocols for mobile ad-hoc networks," in *Proceedings of the 5th annual ACM/IEEE international conference on Mobile computing and networking* Seattle, Washington, United States: ACM, 1999, pp. pages 195-206.
- [52] H. L. a. C. Kim, "Flooding in wireless ad hoc networks " *Computer Communications Journal*, vol. volume 24(4), pp. pages 353-363, 2001.

- [53] L. Wei and W. Jie, "A cluster-based backbone infrastructure for broadcasting in MANETs," in *Parallel and Distributed Processing Symposium*, 2003. *Proceedings. International*, 2003, p. 8 pp.
- [54] J. W. a. W. Lou, "Forward-node-set-based broadcast in clustered mobile ad hoc networks," in *special issue on Algorithmic, Geometric, Graph, Combinatorial and Vectors*. vol. volume 3(2): Wireless Networks and Mobile Computing, 2003, pp. pages155-173.
- [55] A. Qayyum, L. Viennot, and A. Laouiti, "Multipoint Relaying for Flooding Broadcast Messages in Mobile Wireless Networks," in *Proceedings of the 35th* Annual Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences (HICSS'02) -Volume 9: IEEE Computer Society, 2002, pp. pages 3898-3907.
- [56] J. Wu and F. Dai, "Broadcasting in ad hoc networks based on self-pruning," in INFOCOM 2003. Twenty-Second Annual Joint Conference of the IEEE Computer and Communications Societies vol. vol.3: IEEE, 2003, pp. Pages 2240-2250.
- [57] F. D. a. J. Wu, "Distributed dominant pruning in ad hoc wireless networks." vol. volume 1: Proceedings of IEEE 2003 International Conference on Communications (ICC2003), , May 2003, pp. pages 353-357.
- [58] K. Chen, Y. Xue, S. H. Shah, and K. Nahrstedt, "Understanding bandwidthdelay product in mobile ad hoc networks," *Computer Communications*, vol. vol.27, pp. pp.923-934, 2004.

- [59] C. R. Lin and M. Gerla, "Adaptive clustering for mobile wireless networks," Selected Areas in Communications, IEEE Journal on, vol. 15, pp. 1265-1275, 1997.
- [60] K. O. C. Ho, G. Tsudik, and K Viswanath, "Flooding for reliable multicasti n multi-hop ad hoc networks " in *Proceedings of International Workshop on Discrete Algorithms and Methods for Mobile Computing and Communication(D IALM'99)*, 1999, pp. pages6 4-71.
- [61] F. I. J. Cartigny, and D. Simplot, "RNG relay subset flooding protocols in mobile ad-hoc networks," *International Journal of Foundations of Computer Science* vol. volume 14(2), pp. pages 253-265, 2003.
- [62] K. Obraczka, K. Viswanath, and G. Tsudik, "Flooding for reliable multicast in multi-hop ad hoc networks," *Wirel. Netw.*, vol. vol.7, pp. pages 627-634, 2001.
- [63] P. Stefan, B. Mahesh, B. Ken, and R. Robbert van, "MISTRAL:: efficient flooding in mobile ad-hoc networks," in *Proceedings of the seventh ACM international symposium on Mobile ad hoc networking and computing* Florence, Italy: ACM Press, 2006, pp. pp.1-12.
- [64] R. Jain, The art of computer systems performance analysis: techniques for experimental design, measurement, simulation, and modeling. New York, Chichester: Wiley, 1991.

- [65] H. Kobayashi, *Modeling and analysis: an introduction to system performance evaluation methodology*. Reading, Mass; London: Addison-Wesley, 1978.
- [66] R. Sollacher, M. Greiner, and I. Glauche, "Impact of interference on the wireless ad-hoc networks capacity and topology," *Wirel. Netw.*, vol. 12, pp. 53-61, 2006.
- [67] "OMNeT++ Object-Oriented Discrete Event Simulation System. URL reference http://www.omnetpp.org, 2006."
- [68] "OPNET Modular, (2006), [Online: http://www.opnet.com/, Accessed 2006]."
- [69] "U. Berkeley, "Ns-2 simulator:avilable at <u>www.isi.edu/nsnam.</u> <<u>http://www.isi.edu/nsnam.>"."</u>
- [70] X. Zeng, R. Bagrodia, and M. Gerla, "GloMoSim: a library for parallel simulation of large-scale wireless networks," in *Twelfth Workshop on Parallel and Distributed Simulation, 1998. PADS 98. Proceedings.*, PADS '98, May26-29, Banff, Alb., Canada, 1998, pp. 154-161, 1998, pp. pp.154-161.
- [71] Z. J. H. Rimon Barr, and Robbert van Renesse, Scalable Wireless Ad Hoc Network Simulation: Handbook on Theoretical and Algorithmic Aspects of Sensor, 2005.
- [72] Z. J. H. Rimon Barr, and Robbert van Renesse, "An efficient approach to simulation using virtual machines," in SOFTWARE—PRACTICE AND EXPERIENCE: <u>http://jist.ece.cornell.edu/docs/040827-jist-vmsim-spe.pdf</u>, 2004.

- [73] R. Bagrodia, R. Meyer, M. Takai, C. Yu-An, Z. Xiang, J. Martin, and S. Ha
 Yoon, "Parsec: a parallel simulation environment for complex systems," *Computer*, vol. 31, pp. 77-85, 1998.
- [74] H. Xiaoyan, G. Mario, P. Guangyu, and C. Ching-Chuan, "A group mobility model for ad hoc wireless networks," in *Proceedings of the 2nd ACM international workshop on Modeling, analysis and simulation of wireless and mobile systems* Seattle, Washington, United States: ACM, 1999, pp. pp.53-60.
- [75] I. F. Akyildiz, L. Yi-Bing, L. Wei-Ru, and C. Rong-Jaye, "A new random walk model for PCS networks," *Selected Areas in Communications, IEEE Journal on*, vol. 18, pp. 1254-1260, 2000.
- [76] J. B. T. Camp, and V. Davies, "A Survey of Mobility Models for Ad Hoc Network Research." vol. vol. 2: Wireless Communication and Mobile Computing (WCMC): Special issue on Mobile Ad Hoc Networking: Research, Trends and Applications, 2002, pp. pp. 483-502.
- [77] X. Hong, M. Gerla, G. Pei, and C.-C. Chiang, "A group mobility model for ad hoc wireless networks," in *Proceedings of the 2nd ACM international workshop* on Modeling, analysis and simulation of wireless and mobile systems Seattle, Washington, United States: ACM, 1999.
- [78] J. Broch, D. A. Maltz, D. B. Johnson, Y.-C. Hu, and J. Jetcheva, "A performance comparison of multi-hop wireless ad hoc network routing protocols," in

Proceedings of the 4th annual ACM/IEEE international conference on Mobile computing and networking Dallas, Texas, United States: ACM, 1998.

- [79] S. Mangold, S. Choi, P. May, O. Klein, G. Hiertz, and L. Stibor, "IEEE 802.11e wireless LAN for quality of service," in *European Wireless Conference*, Italy, 2002.
- [80] J. Broch, D. A. Maltz, D. B. Johnson, Y.-C. Hu, and J. Jetcheva, "A performance comparison of multi-hop wireless ad hoc network routing protocols," in *Annual ACM/IEEE International Conference on Mobile Computing and Networking*, 1998.
- [81] T. Camp, J. Boleng, and V. Davies, "A Survey of Mobility Models for Ad Hoc Network Research," Wireless Communication and Mobile Computing (WCMC): Special issue on Mobile Ad Hoc Networking: Research, Trends and Applications, vol. 2, pp. 483-502, 2002.
- [82] X. Hong, M. Gerla, G. Pei, and C.-C. Chiang, "A group mobility model for ad hoc wireless networks," in ACM International Workshop on Modeling, Analysis, and Simulation of Wireless and Mobile Systems 1999.
- [83] "BonnMotion, A mobility scenario generation and analysis tool," https://www.comp.nus.edu.sg/~tanhweex/research/README%20bonnmotion.tx <u>t</u>, 2003.

- [84] A. M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, I. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Dynamic Probabilistic Flooding Performance Evaluation of On-Demand Routing Protocols in MANETs," in *Proceedings of the 2008 International Conference on Complex, Intelligent and Software Intensive Systems - Volume 00*: IEEE Computer Society, 2008.
- [85] A. M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, M. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Performance evaluation of dynamic probabilistic flooding under different mobility models in MANETs," in *International Conference on Parallel and Distributed Systems*, 2007,vol.2,pp.1-6.
- [86] A. M. Hanashi, A. Siddique, I. Awan, and M. Woodward, "Performance evaluation of dynamic probabilistic broadcasting for flooding in mobile ad hoc networks," *Simulation Modelling Practice and Theory*, vol. 17, pp. 364-375, 2009.
- [87] G. Rajiv, P. Srinivasan, and M. Arunesh, "Minimizing broadcast latency and redundancy in ad hoc networks," in *Proceedings of the 4th ACM international* symposium on Mobile ad hoc networking \& computing Annapolis, Maryland, USA: ACM, 2003.